Regulation of gene expression in the vascular wall

Erik Larsson



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Department of Medical Biochemistry and Cell Biology Institute of Biomedicine Wallenberg Laboratory for Cardiovascular Research Sahlgrenska Academy

University of Gothenburg 2009

A doctoral thesis at a university in Sweden is produced either as a monograph or as a collection of papers. In the latter case, the introductory part constitutes the formal thesis, which summarizes the accompanying papers. These have either already been published or are manuscripts at various stages (in press, submitted or in manuscript).

ISBN 978-91-628-7738-5 Printed by Intellecta Infolog Västra Frölunda, Sweden 2009

Abstract

Blood vessel growth and function are closely related to a number of pathological conditions, including tumor angiogenesis, wound healing and atherosclerosis. Smooth muscle cells (SMC) and endothelial cells (EC), the two major constituents of the vascular wall, are both characterized by the expression of unique phenotypic marker genes, many of which have vital roles in blood vessel development and disease. We therefore sought to obtain a more complete picture of vascular-specific gene expression, gene regulation and genetic variation.

We performed an unbiased computational screen to identify cases of transcriptional coregulation in mammalian cell differentiation. This generated a number of novel hypotheses, one of them being that the SMC marker gene lipoma-preferred partner (LPP) could be activated by serum response factor (SRF), a known master regulator of SMC differentiation. Using chromatin immunoprecipitation, gel shift assays, reporter assays and transgenic mouse models, we showed that LPP belongs to the category of SMC-specific genes that are regulated by SRF, an important insight because LPP has a role in the control of SMC migration.

By combining in-house and public genome-wide expression data, we identified 32 novel EC-specific mRNAs. A number of these, such as the G-protein coupled receptors Gpr116 and Ramp2, represent putative drug targets. By integrating our results with data from published genome-wide association studies, we investigated if genetic variation in EC-specific genes contributes to human disease. Independent replication of selected SNPs in 10,505 individuals revealed that a variant in one of the novel EC markers, DRAM, is associated with the development of essential hypertension.

Finally, the role of microRNAs (miRNA), an abundant class of small regulatory RNAs, was evaluated in the microvasculature. Through screening of public expression data, we identified a novel microvascular-enriched miRNA, miR-145, and showed that overexpression of this molecule leads to reduced cell migration.

In conclusion, we identified novel vascular marker genes and provided insights into the regulation of such genes. In addition, we showed that genetic variation in a novel EC marker gene contributes to the development of hypertension in the human population.

List of publications

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I. Predictive screening for regulators of conserved functional gene modules (gene batteries) in mammals Nelander S, <u>Larsson E</u>, Kristiansson E, Mansson R, Nerman O, Sigvardsson M, Mostad P, Lindahl P BMC Genomics, 2005. 6(1):68
- II. SRF regulates transcription of the smooth muscle marker LPP via an alternative promoter

Petit M*, Lindskog H*, <u>Larsson E</u>*, Wasteson P, Nelander S, Athley E and Lindahl P *Circ Res*, 2008. 103(1):61-9 *These authors contributed equally

- III. Identification of a core set of 58 gene transcripts with broad and specific expression in the microvasculature Wallgard E, <u>Larsson E</u>, He L, Hellström M, Armulik A, Nisancioglu MH, Genove G, Lindahl P and Betsholtz C *Arterioscler Thromb V asc Biol*, 2008. 28(8):1469-76
- IV. The DRAM locus at 12q23 is associated with hypertension <u>Larsson E</u>, Wahlstrand B, Hedblad B, Hedner T, Kjeldsen S, Melander O and Lindahl P *Submitted*
- V. Screening for microvascular miRNAs: miR-145 is enriched in microvessels, is expressed in pericytes and is a regulator of Fli1 <u>Larsson E</u>, Fredlund-Fuchs P, Bondjers C, Barkefors I, Genove G, Heldin J, Harvey SJ, Kreuger J and Lindahl P *Manuscript*

Abbreviations

| ASMA | Smooth muscle α -actin |
|---------|---|
| BLAST | Basic local alignment and search tool |
| BrdU | Bromodeoxyuridine |
| ChIP | Chromatin immunoprecipitation |
| DLL4 | Delta-like ligand 4 |
| DNA | Deoxyribonucleic acid |
| DRAM | Damage-regulated autophagy modulator |
| dsRNA | Double-stranded RNA |
| EC | Endothelial cell |
| ECM | Extracellular matrix |
| EMSA | Electrophoretic mobility shift assay |
| FDR | False discovery rate |
| FLK1 | Fetal liver kinase 1 (VEGFR2) |
| FLT1 | FMS-like tyrosine kinase 1 (VEGFR1) |
| FOX | Forkhead box factor |
| GPCR | G-protein coupled receptor |
| GWA | Genome-wide association |
| HIF1a | Hypoxia-inducible factor 1α |
| ΗT | Hypertension |
| HUVEC | Human umbilical vein endothelial cells |
| KDR | Kinase insert domain receptor (VEGFR2) |
| LD | Linkage disequilibrium |
| LPP | Lipoma-preferred partner |
| MDC-CC | Malmö diet and cancer study - cardiovascular cohort |
| miRNA | microRNA |
| mRNA | Messenger RNA |
| MRTFA | Myocardin-related transcription factor A |
| MRTFB | Myocardin-related transcription factor B |
| NORDIL | Nordic diltiazem study |
| NRP1 | Neuropilin 1 |
| NRP2 | Neuropilin 2 |
| PAR | Population attributable risk |
| РС | Pericyte |
| PCR | Polymerase chain reaction |
| PDGFB | Platelet-derived growth factor B |
| PDGFRβ | PDGF receptor β |
| PFM . | Position frequency matrix |
| qRT-PCR | Quantitative RT-PCR |
| RNA | Ribonucleic acid |
| | |

| RT-PCR | Reverse transcription PCR |
|--------|---------------------------------------|
| SM-MHC | Smooth muscle myosin heavy chain |
| SMC | Smooth muscle cell |
| SNP | Single nucleotide polymorphism |
| SRF | Serum response factor |
| TCE | TGF- β control element |
| TGF-β1 | Transforming growth factor-β1 |
| TSS | Transcription start site |
| UTR | Untranslated region |
| VAEC | Vascular aortic endothelial cells |
| VEGFA | Vascular endothelial growth factor A |
| VEGFR1 | VEGF receptor 1 |
| VEGFR2 | VEGF receptor 2 |
| VSMC | Vascular SMC |
| WTCCC | Welcome trust case-control consortium |
| | |

Table of contents

| 1 | INTRODUCTION | 9 |
|---------|--|----|
| | 1.1 BRIEF OVERVIEW OF THIS THESIS | 9 |
| | 1.2 REGULATION OF GENE EXPRESSION IN HIGHER EUKARYOTES | 10 |
| | 1.2.1 Regulation of RNA polymerase II transcription | |
| | 1.2.2 Modular regulation, "gene batteries" | 10 |
| | 1.2.3 Post-transcriptional regulation by microRNAs | 11 |
| | 1.3 THE BLOOD VESSEL | 11 |
| | 1.3.1 V asculogenesis and angiogenesis | |
| | 1.3.2 Molecular basis of blood vessel development | |
| | 1.3.3 Mural cell differentiation and recruitment | |
| | 1.3.4 The vascular smooth muscle cell. | 10 |
| | 1.3.5 Regulation of smooth muscle differentiation markers | |
| | 1.5.6 Regulation of endolisedal differentiation markers | 20 |
| 2 | OBJECTIVES | 21 |
| 3 | RESULTS AND DISCUSSION | 23 |
| | 3.1 MODULAR REGULATION IN THE MAMMALIAN GENOME (PAPER I) | 23 |
| | 3.1.1 Functionally coupled coexpression clusters | 23 |
| | 3.1.2 Linking clusters to regulators | 23 |
| | 3.1.3 Novel regulatory mechanisms | 25 |
| | 3.2 LPP IS REGULATED BY SRF (PAPER II) | 27 |
| | 3.2.1 A conserved CArG in an alternative promoter | 27 |
| | 3.2.2 The CArG-containing promoter activates SMC transcription | 27 |
| | <i>3.2.3</i> SRF regulates the alternative transcript in vivo | 28 |
| | 3.3 NOVEL ENDOTHELIAL MARKER GENES (PAPER III) | |
| | 3.3.1 Combining public and in-house data | |
| | 3.3.2 Discovery of 32 novel microvascular markers | 31 |
| | 3.4 THE EC MARKER DKAM IS ASSOCIATED WITH HYPERTENSION (PAPER IV) | |
| | 3.4.1 GW A studies and pathway analysis | |
| | 3.4.2 Hypertension SINP's in endothelial genes | |
| | 2.5 LIDENTHEIGATION OF AUG POLASCUL AD AUDNAS: DOLE OF AUD 145 (DADED V) | |
| | 3.5 IDENTIFICATION OF MICROVASCULAR MIRINAS. ROLE OF MIR-145 (PAPER V) | |
| | 3.5.2 miR-145 is expressed in peruyies of the mittobustalulate | |
| | 3.5.2 Modulation of cell migration by miR-145 | |
| 1 | CONCLUDING REMARKS AND FUTURE DERSPECTIVES | |
| -+ F | | 11 |
| 5 | | 43 |
| 6 | ADDITIONAL PUBLICATIONS | 45 |
| 7 | REFERENCES | 47 |

1 Introduction

1.1 Brief overview of this thesis

This thesis deals with gene expression and gene regulation in the blood vessel wall. For the convenience of the reader, a brief introduction to gene regulation, with special emphasis on vertebrates, is given in Section 1.2. It continues with a general introduction to blood vessel development and the basic molecular mechanisms that are involved in this process (Sections 1.3.1-1.3.4). In addition, previous work on the transcriptional regulation of differentiation marker genes of smooth muscle cells (SMC) (Section 1.3.5) and endothelial cells (EC) (Section 1.3.6) is briefly summarized.

The present work is based on five papers, of which three are in published form and two are presented as manuscripts. These are included as an appendix and are referred to by their Roman numerals (Paper I-V) in the text. The major findings of each paper are summarized and discussed in Section 3. Concerted activation of functionally coupled genes by shared regulatory programs is a central mechanism in mammalian cell differentiation. Paper I describes how common regulators of coexpressed genes can be discovered using computational methods, and several new hypotheses are proposed therein. One of these hypotheses, the possibility that the SMC-specific regulator of cell migration lipoma-preferred partner (LPP) is regulated by serum response factor (SRF), is investigated in Paper II. The results show that LPP is a novel SRF target, and that SMC transcription of LPP is mediated by SRF binding to an alternative, intronic, promoter in LPP. Paper III focuses on specific gene expression in the endothelium. Through meta-analysis of public and in-house expression datasets, more than 20 novel EC differentiation markers are identified. Several of these genes encode possible drug targets such as G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR), and the results may therefore be relevant in the development of future angiogenesis-related therapies. Recent developments in high-throughput genotyping have enabled genome-wide association studies, where hundreds of thousands of genetic variations are screened for disease association. In Paper IV, we hypothesize that genetic variation in genes expressed specifically in the endothelium may be important in the development of common diseases. Data from a recently published GWA study was therefore combined with results from Paper III, and this resulted in the discovery of a novel hypertension-associated single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the DRAM (damage-related autophagy modulator) locus. MicroRNAs (miRNA) have recently emerged as key players in the regulation of gene expression. In Paper V, novel microvascular-enriched miRNAs are identified through mining of public expression data (using similar principles as in Paper III). Among other things, the study shows that miR-145 is a

marker for pericytes in microvessels and has a potential role in regulation of cell migration.

Finally, in Section 4, some final notes and future perspectives are given, and this is followed by an Acknowledgments section (Section 5) in which a large number of people who contributed to this work in various ways are given credit.

1.2 Regulation of gene expression in higher eukaryotes

1.2.1 Regulation of RNA polymerase II transcription

The human genome contains ~21.000 protein-coding genes – only a thousand more than the simple nematode worm, *C. elegans.* (ENSEMBL rel. 52, Dec. 2008) [1]. One can therefore argue that morphological and behavioral complexity does not primarily arise from an increased number of genes, but rather from the way genes are regulated [2]. Compared to *C. elegans*, mammalian genomes contain three times as many transcription factors ("*trans*-regulators"); proteins that bind DNA to regulate gene transcription in a sequence-dependent manner. In addition, the organization of regulatory DNA elements ("*cis*-regulators") is vastly more complex in vertebrates compared to lower organisms. Non-coding regulatory RNAs, often located in the 98% of the mammalian genome that does not code for proteins, add another layer of complexity to the gene regulatory network [3-5].

A mammalian gene usually contains several structured regulatory DNA regions ("enhancers"), each typically being ~500 bp long and containing binding sites for multiple transcriptional activators and repressors [2, 6]. These regions may be located tens of thousands of base pairs away from the transcription start site (TSS), in both upstream and downstream positions. Insulator regions, located between enhancers and promoters, can neutralize regulatory crosstalk between neighboring genes. Through intermediate regulatory complexes, enhancers modulate the assembly and activity of the basal transcription machinery on the core promoter. The core promoter, a 60-70 bp region flanking the TSS, contains one or several sequence elements (TATA, INR or DPE) required for recruitment of the so called general transcription factors – proteins such as TFIID that are required for binding and initiation of transcription by RNA polymerase II [7]. The elaborate organization of regulatory DNA in animals enables generation of complex expression patterns, but is also a complicating factor when performing regulatory sequence analysis.

1.2.2 Modular regulation, "gene batteries"

Terminal differentiation states, or cell types, can be defined in terms of differential expression of specific effector genes [8]. A commonly used concept is that of the "gene battery" – a set of functionally related genes that may be activated by similar *cis*- and *trans*-acting regulators [9]. The term dates back to geneticist Thomas H.

Morgan in the 1930's, i.e. before the determination of the structure of deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) [10] and before the current molecular definition of a gene as a stretch of nucleic acid sequence that gives rise to a functional product [11]. Although it is clear that mammalian gene regulation is dauntingly complex and that the *cis*-regulatory logic of two coexpressed genes will never be identical, gene battery-like regulation has still been described as the dominant way that cell type-specific gene expression is achieved [8]. A considerable modularity in the organization of mammalian gene expression is immediately evident from the fact that transcription factors often are strongly associated with specific functional gene categories; consider e.g. coregulation of SMC marker genes by e.g. SRF and myocardin [12] (see Section 1.3.5), MyoD [13] and MEF2 [14] in the regulation of skeletal muscle genes and NRF1/2 and PGC1 in transcriptional control of respiratory chain components [15].

1.2.3 Post-transcriptional regulation by microRNAs

miRNAs are short endogenous RNAs that function as post-transcriptional regulators of gene expression in a range of biological processes [16]. Although the first described miRNA, lin-4 in C. elegans, was discovered already in 1993 [17], it is only during recent years that these molecules have emerged as a major class of regulatory RNAs [18]. Transcription of miRNA genes is carried out by RNA polymerase II, either as parts of introns in host protein coding genes or as dedicated miRNA genes [18]. Maturation begins with trimming of the immediate transcribed product (the pri-miRNA) into a 60-70 bp stem-loop structure (the premiRNA) by the nuclear enzyme Drosha [19]. Through a mechanism that depends on exportin-5, the pre-miRNA is exported from the nucleus and subsequently cleaved by the cytosolic enzyme Dicer into a short 19 to 25 bp double-stranded RNA. Normally, one strand is quickly degraded, while the other (the mature miRNA) associates with the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). This riboprotein complex has the ability to recognize and silence target mRNAs, usually through imperfect complementarity to sequence elements in the 3'-UTR [20]. miRNAs can induce both translational repression and destabilization/degradation of specific target mRNA transcripts. Since a single miRNA usually has hundreds or at least tens of target mRNAs, miRNAs are, in a sense, modular regulators. In addition, statistically significant functional coupling can in many cases be detected among targets of a specific miRNA [21, 22].

1.3 The blood vessel

1.3.1 Vasculogenesis and angiogenesis

Small, primitive organisms may rely on diffusion for the transport of substances within the living body. However, for larger distances this quickly becomes impractical [23], and in the complex body architecture of vertebrates, *blood vessels*

run through almost every organ and provide transport of oxygen, water, nutrients, signaling molecules and circulating cells. The vasculature is the first organ to form during development, and growth of the vascular system requires tight coordination of cell differentiation, proliferation, migration and signaling [24-26]. Early embryonic and yolk sac blood vessels form through differentiation of vascular progenitor cells of mesodermal origin, angioblasts, into endothelium (vasculogenesis) (Figure 1). Some vessels, like the dorsal aorta, develop directly from angioblasts, but in other places, such as the yolk sac, a primitive vascular plexus is formed. This is a uniform, immature network without vascular hierarchy. In order to form a functional vasculature, the plexus undergoes an extensive remodeling process, which involves proliferation, migration, pruning and sprouting in response to various molecular stimuli, thereby adapting blood supply to local requirements (angiogenesis). During this stage, endothelial tubes become covered with mural cells; pericytes appear around the smallest capillaries and smooth muscle cells (SMC) provide support and contractile properties to the larger vessels. Angiogenesis continues in the adult and enables normal tissue growth and repair, but also provides blood supply for cancerous tissue. A mature blood vessel has three major layers: an innermost endothelial monolayer lined by a basal lamina (intima), supportive/contractile middle layer of SMCs and extracellular matrix (ECM), and an outer layer of loose ECM and fibroblasts. The capillary wall has a simpler architecture, consisting of endothelium, sparsely covered by supporting pericytes that are embedded in a basal lamina.

1.3.2 Molecular basis of blood vessel development

Vascular growth is controlled by a multitude of molecular signals, and knockout studies have revealed critical roles for a long list of genes, many of which are expressed specifically by endothelial cells (EC) or SMCs/pericytes [26] (Figure 2). In addition, a large number of knockout models show less severe vascular defects; at the time of writing of this thesis, the MGI mouse phenotype database reports 1309 genes with cardiovascular phenotypes of some sort [27]. Vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGFA) is a central molecule in control of blood vessel growth and differentiation. VEGFA is part of a protein family that includes VEGFB, placental growth factor (PIGF), VEGFC and VEGFD [28]. In the early mouse embryo, vascular precursors appear in response to proteins such as bone morphogenetic protein 4 (BMP4) [29] as vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR2, KDR, FLK1) positive cells. These may give rise to both the hematopoietic and vascular lineages, and Kdr deficient mice die around embryonic day 9 due to failed development of blood vessels and hematopoietic cells [30]. Disruption of even a single allele of the major VEGFR2 ligand, VEGFA, also leads to embryonic death and a malformed vasculature [31, 32]. Vascular density needs to be adapted to local oxygen needs, and a key player here is the transcription factor



Figure 1. From vascular progenitor to mature vessel. Mesodermal vascular progenitors (angioblasts) differentiate and form a honeycomb-shaped vascular plexus in the embryo and in the yolk sac. After circulation is established, the plexus is adapted to local requirements. A typical mature artery has an inner monolayer of endothelial cells (the intima) that is lined by a basal lamina, followed by an elastin-containing elastic lamina. The middle layer (media) consists of multiple layers of smooth muscle embedded in matrix. The outermost layer (adventitia) consists of loose connective tissue and fibroblasts. The walls of capillaries consist of endothelial cells, sparsely surrounded by supporting pericytes. PC, pericyte; SMC, smooth muscle cell.

hypoxia-inducible factor 1α (HIF1 α). In almost any cell type, hypoxic conditions lead to activation of HIF1 α , which in turn triggers expression of hypoxic response genes, including VEGFA and other pro-angiogenic genes [33]. However, it seems clear that VEGFA expression during embryogenesis is also controlled by intricate hard-wired genetic programming; as an example, sonic hedgehog, a key developmental regulator, induces expression of VEGFA and other angiogenic factors [34]. In addition to VEGFR2, VEGFA can bind to a second receptor, VEGFR1 (FLT1), which does not have the potent angiogenic capabilities of VEGFR2. One function of this receptor may be to act as an inhibitory decoy, that reduces VEGFR2 activation by sequestering of VEGFA [35]. However, VEGFR1 also mediates specific downstream effects, such as induction of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) [36].

An early event during vascular maturation is the specification of veins and arteries. Arterial and venous endothelium appear to be molecularly distinct from each other already during the first stages of angiogenesis; expression of Ephrin-B2 marks arterial endothelium while its receptor Eph-B4 is an early marker for venous ECs [37]. The nuclear receptor COUP-TFII (*NR2F2*) is expressed in venous endothelium and seems to act further upstream in this process: in mice lacking the *Nr2f2* gene, vein ECs become arterial-like and express Ephrin-B2, while

INTRODUCTION



Figure 2. Basic signaling events in vascular development. Interactions that are uncertain are marked with a "?". The emphasis is on vascular-specific mechanisms; e.g. several additional proteins, with broader expression in other cell types, are important in the formation of EC-EC junctions.

overexpression in arterial ECs leads to induction of venous markers and downregulation of arterial genes [38]. In arterial cells, the Notch signaling pathway has a vital role for proper endothelial differentiation [39]. Neuropilin 1 and 2 (NRP1/2) are receptors for class 3 semaphorins, which are signaling molecules in neural development, but NRP1/2 are also capable of binding to VEGFA and other VEGF family members [40]. In blood vessels, NRP1 is expressed primarily in arteries while NRP2 is a marker for vein endothelium. Hemodynamic factors such as blood pressure and oxygenation also seem to be of importance [41].

At the tip of angiogenic sprouts is a specialized EC; the *tip cell* [42]. Tip cells extend long filopodia and guide the vascular sprout by migrating in response to VEGFA gradients. The proliferative response of VEGFA occurs only in the stalk cells that follow behind. Here too, Notch signaling has a role, as it was recently shown that the selection of which cells will become tip cells and stalk cells depends on cell-cell communication by delta-like ligand 4 (DLL4) binding to Notch receptors (Notch1/3/4). DLL4, which is membrane bound, is expressed in tip cells, and activation of Notch signaling in neighboring cells reduces expression of VEGFR2 and prohibits them from sprouting [43, 44]. Expression of VEGFR2 is therefore most prominent in tip cells. Cell-cell interaction is also central in establishment of the *junctions* that connect neighboring cells in the endothelial monolayer. Several adhesive proteins form these contacts, many of which are also expressed by epithelial cells. Among those with EC-specific/selective expression are vascular endothelial cadherin (VE-cadherin), Claudin-5, CD31 (Pecam) and endothelial-cell selective adhesion molecule (ESAM) [45].

VEGFA is more or less dedicated to control of vascular development and can be considered the major growth factor that controls growth of blood vessels. However, in practice a multitude of guidance molecules are involved, and many of these have dual roles in vascular and neural development [24]. Among those are the class 3 semaphorins, which can control endothelial sprouting by interacting with neuropilins and receptors of the plexin family. As an example, SEMA3E appears to have a repulsive effect on vascular sprouts, since loss of its receptor plexin-D1 causes blood vessels to extend into SEMA3E-expressing somitic tissue [46]. Netrins is another class of neural guidance molecules, and Netrin-1, which binds to the endothelial-selective receptor UNC5B, has a repulsive effect on vascular sprouting [47]. In addition, ROBO4, of the roundabout receptor family which is known to interact with the SLIT family of neural guidance proteins, inhibits EC migration and is essential for normal vascular development [48, 49].

1.3.3 Mural cell differentiation and recruitment

Maturation into a functional vasculature involves differentiation and recruitment of mural cells; pericytes to capillaries and SMCs to larger arteries and veins. Several signaling pathways are implicated in the process (Figure 2). There are similarities between the two cell types; both have resemblances with fibroblasts but in contrast to SMCs, pericytes appear to have a more limited, and/or debated, contractile ability [50]. Although normally considered to be derived from surrounding mesenchymal tissue, it is clear that mural cells may have a complex developmental origin [51]. Transforming growth factor- β 1 (TGF- β 1), a multifunctional cytokine that is expressed by a range of cell types including ECs, is important in promoting differentiation of progenitor cells into pericytes and vascular SMCs (VSMC) [52]. TGF- β 1 also has effects on the expression of important phenotypic markers in mature VSMC (see Section 1.3.5). Although TGF- β 1 has a direct effect on mural cell differentiation [53-55], mural cell defects observed in knockouts of TGF- β 1 or its receptors is likely to be secondary to effects on the endothelium. The TGF- β 1 receptor activin receptor-like kinase-1 (ALK1) and its accessory receptor endoglin (ENG) are both selectively expressed in endothelium, and activation through this complex promotes cell proliferation and migration [56]. As a result, Eng and Alk1 knockout mice both have normal vasculogenesis, but defective vascular remodeling [57, 58]. Differentiation and maturation responses to TGF-B1 are instead mediated by signaling through ALK5 [59], which has a broader expression pattern. Another

pathway of importance in mural cell differentiation is, again, Notch signaling, and it was recently shown that the Notch ligand Jagged1 (JAG1) is required on the endothelium for the development of neighboring VSMCs [60].

Proliferation, migration and recruitment of pericytes and SMCs to the vessel wall depend on platelet-derived growth factor B (PDGFB). PDGFB is most strongly expressed in the tip cells of endothelial sprouts, and it signals to PDGFR β which is expressed by mural cells. Complete or EC-specific knockout of *Pdgfb* or knockout of its receptor *Pdgfrb* leads to various degrees of pericyte and VSMC loss, and this causes secondary effects, such as hyperplasia, on the endothelium [61-65]. Secreted PDGFB binds to the surrounding ECM through interaction between proteoglycans and a specific retention motif, and deletion of this motif also leads to reduced pericyte coverage (this transgenic model is used in **Paper V**) [66].

TIE2 (TEK) is an endothelium-selective receptor [67] and its activating ligand angiopoietin 1 (ANG1) is expressed mainly by mural cells [68, 69]. Knockout studies have revealed that this signal is critical for vessel stabilization and maturation; mice null for the receptor or the ligand have reduced pericyte coverage and defective angiogenesis. In addition, overexpression of ANG1 can partly rescue vessels that have been made leaky by e.g. inhibition of PDGFR- β [70, 71]. ANG2 is a related factor expressed mainly by ECs that has an antagonistic effect on the TIE2 receptor. Overexpression of this protein causes angiogenesis defects similar to the ANG1/TIE2 knockouts [72], while knockout does not disturb embryonic angiogenesis [73]. Interestingly, in adult tissues, ANG2 appears to be expressed primarily at sites of active vascular remodeling, suggesting that its role may be to block the stabilizing function of ANG1 in sprouting vessels [72]. This is supported by results suggesting that tumor-derived VEGF upregulates ANG2 in ECs of the stroma, supposedly to destabilize and facilitate remodeling of the host vasculature [74]. The role of TIE1, an endothelium-specific receptor closely related to TIE2, is not fully understood. TIE1 deficiency in mice leads to vascular defects and late embryonic lethality [67], but it is still unclear which ligands can activate this receptor [75].

The actual contact between ECs and mural cells is believed to trigger a more stable, non-sprouting phenotype [52]. ECs and pericytes are connected through adherence junctions based on N-cadherin, which is expressed both by ECs/mural cells but also neural cells [76, 77].

1.3.4 The vascular smooth muscle cell

Smooth muscle, so-called because it lacks the regular striated appearance of skeletal and heart muscle, provides contractility to a range of hollow organs, such as the stomach, the urinary bladder and blood vessels. SMCs have an elongated shape and are arranged in ordered layers, where mechanical coupling is provided by adherens



Figure 3. Some established smooth muscle markers in the context of the SMC cytoskeleton. Positions essentially follows descriptions in [80]. It should be noted that while some of these genes are highly restricted to SMCs, others have additional expression in other locations. Intermediate filaments are not contractile but are thought to play a mechanical role in force transmission [114]. Knowledge of smoothelin function is still incomplete, but it has been suggested to be positioned in the contractile apparatus [115]. Calponin-H1 localizes both to the contractile machinery and to the cytoskeleton [116]. LPP has been shown to colocalize with vinculin, a linker protein, at points of cell-matrix or cell-cell contact (dense plaques/focal adhesions) [117]. Mouse gene symbols are shown within parentheses.

junctions between neighboring cells. Like in striated muscle, contraction is triggered in response to increased intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration [78]. However, in SMCs the action is considerably slower, but also very economical (several hundred-fold more efficient compared to skeletal muscle [79]) and can achieve a much higher degree of shortening. By providing contractile properties to the vascular wall, SMCs enable control of blood pressure and blood distribution within the body. In addition, SMCs have an important role in synthesis of extracellular matrix (ECM) in the vessel media. SMCs express a number of differentiation marker genes, many of which encode smooth muscle isoforms of contractile proteins [80]. These include smooth muscle α -actin (ASMA, *Acta2*), smooth muscle myosin heavy chain (SM-MHC, *Myh11*) and LPP (*Lpp*) (the transcriptional regulation of LPP is investigated in **Paper II**). Figure 3 illustrates the function and location within the SMC cytoskeletal structure for a number of those genes.

SMCs are considered to be *phenotypically plastic*, meaning that they can undergo drastic changes in function and appearance in response to environmental signals [12, 81]. This is important during vascular development, when SMCs show a high rate of proliferation, migration and synthesis of ECM components ("synthetic phenotype"). In comparison, quiescent SMCs in mature blood vessels have a very low rate of proliferation and synthetic activity, i.e. matrix production, while contractile proteins are expressed at high levels ("contractile phenotype"). The idea of contractile vs. synthetic/proliferative phenotypes as opposite states is a

simplification and is also challenged by observations from large-scale transcription profiling experiments [82]. Consequently, the concept of phenotypic switching is also used in a broader sense to describe more subtle changes in various functional characteristics of SMCs. Phenotypic modulation/switching of SMC function is involved in a number of vascular disorders including hypertension [83] and atherosclerosis [84]. A key feature of atherosclerotic plaques is the accumulation of SMCs within the intima. These cells are generally considered to be phenotypically modulated SMCs that migrate from the media, but contribution from circulating progenitor cells [85] or transdifferentiation of endothelial cells has also been suggested [86]. Intimal SMCs are in a synthetic state and contribute to the formation of the fibrous cap that encapsulates the plaque. At least in the later stages of the disease, they are therefore likely to have a beneficial role in that they stabilize the plaque and help to avoid rupture [87]. An interesting view that challenges the idea of phenotypic modulation is the possibility that predisposed SMCs, which can contribute to intimal thickening, are already present among a heterogeneous population within the media [88].

1.3.5 Regulation of smooth muscle differentiation markers

Significant effort has been put into understanding the transcriptional regulation of SMC differentiation markers. SRF, together with various cofactors, has emerged as central in activation of these genes [12, 51, 81, 89]. SRF, a member of the MADS box family of transcription factors [90], recognizes a specific 10 bp *cis*-element, the CArG box/SRE¹ (CC[AT]₆GG). CArG boxes are present in the majority of SMC markers, and those that lack a CArG box, such as ACLP [91], generally appear to be of the category that has less specific expression [89]. SMC genes may have a single CArG (e.g. telokin or desmin) or multiple CArGs (e.g. SM-MHC or ASMA). These are always located within a few thousand base pairs from the TSS, sometimes in intronic positions. In many cases, paired CArG boxes are located relatively close to each other, and this raises the possibility of cooperative interaction between them. The ASMA promoter contains two CArGs separated by 40 bp, and this organization is conserved over a range of species. Interestingly, introduction of a 5 or 15 bp spacer in between the two inhibits promoter activity, while insertion of 10 bp or 20 bp spacers retains a lot of the activity [92]. This indicates that the "phase" of the DNA helix, which has a periodicity of ~10 bp, affects interaction between the two sites (we developed a motif discovery tool, HeliCis, which incorporates this type of spatial relationship [93]).

Although SRF is highly expressed in smooth muscle, it is far from SMC-specific as it is also vital for e.g. development of heart and skeletal muscle [94, 95]. Consequently, SRF alone cannot active transcription specifically in SMC. SRF can

¹ SRE, serum response element, was originally used to describe a longer SRF-binding element, present in earlyresponse genes such as *c-fos*, but is often used interchangeably with "CArG-box".

interact with a number of proteins, including GATA4 and Nkx2.5 in activation of cardiac-specific genes and MyoD and myogenin in skeletal muscle [89, 96]. In smooth muscle, the myocardin family of SRF cofactors has a central role in activation of SMC marker genes [96, 97]. The family includes myocardin-related transcription factor A (MRTFA, Mal, MKL1) and MRTFB (MKL2) and myocardin. Myocardin does not have DNA binding capability of its own, and transactivation of SMC markers by myocardin involves direct interaction with the SRF-CArG complex. In addition to SMC, myocardin is also expressed in heart where is activates cardiac genes together with SRF [98]. The potency of myocardin in activation of SMC transcription is demonstrated by overexpression experiments in a number of different non-SMC cell lines; overexpression of myocardin in e.g. ES cells induces expression of SMC differentiation markers in an SRF-dependent fashion [99]. MRTF-A/B seem to have similar activating capabilities as myocardin, but their expression patterns are less restricted [96]. While both myocardin and MRTFB deficiency leads to embryonic lethality due to smooth muscle defects [100, 101], MRTFA-null mice appear to have normal vasculature [102].

Recent data suggests that myocardin can activate SMC gene expression in skeletal muscle progenitor cells (myoblasts) in mice, while at the same time repressing expression of the skeletal muscle differentiation program through repression of myogenin [103]. The majority of skeletal progenitors transiently express myocardin at some point during differentiation, and the results indicate that myocardin acts as a bifunctional switch that has the capacity to convert skeletal myoblasts to a SMC phenotype. Further support comes from experiments showing that myocardin overexpression in a skeletal muscle progenitor cell line induces a SMC-like phenotype, while at the same time causing attenuation of myogenin [104].

In addition to myocardin, a large number of transcriptional activators and repressors contribute in various ways to SRF-dependent expression of SMC markers. Activators include CSRP1/2, SMAD2/3, KLF5, PIAS1, ATF6 and NF- κ B, and repressors include YY1, KLF4, ELK1, SP1/3, HOP, FHL2 and HRT2 [12, 51]. Among other things, these mediate responses to external stimuli that modulate the SMC phenotype, such as TGF- β 1 and PDGFB. TGF- β 1 increases expression of most SMC differentiation markers, and this has been shown to be mediated by TGF- β control elements (TCE) in the promoters of several SMC genes [105]. Transcription factors of the Kruppel-like family can bind to the TCE; e.g. KLF5 appears to have an activating function and KLF4 represses this element [106]. Consistent with its role in vessel maturation (Section 1.3.3), PDGFB appears to modulate SMC towards a more "synthetic/proliferative" state. Stimulation by PDGFB drastically suppresses SMC marker expression in cultured SMC [107] and neointimal formation in atherosclerosis can be reduced by inhibition of PDGFR β in a mouse model of atherosclerosis [108]. Although several mechanisms seem to

contribute [109], PDGFB-induced suppression of SMC genes has been shown to be mediated by the ETS-domain factor ELK1 [110]. ELK1 is phosphorylated in response to PDGFR β activation, and phosphorylated ELK1 can compete with SRF for binding to CArG elements.

1.3.6 Regulation of endothelial differentiation markers

Like SMCs, ECs express a unique set of phenotypic markers (many of which are reviewed in Section 1.3.2) which encode core proteins required for endothelial cells to function within their environment. Forkhead box factors (FOXs) such as FOXC1/2 and ETS factors such as FLI1 are known to be of importance in endothelial differentiation, and binding sites for ETS factors (GGA[AT]) are present in nearly all EC-specific promoters [111]. A multitude of different ETS factors that can bind to these sites are present in ECs, and none of them have an endothelium-restricted expression pattern. Moreover, these sites are not specific to EC promoters. In addition, a large number of other transcription factors that each act on a limited number of endothelial genes have been identified, but a master switch similar to that of SRF/myocardin in SMCs has been considered lacking in ECs [112]. However, recently the first report of a common regulatory mechanism for EC-specific gene transcription was published [113]. In this study, a 44 bp transcriptional enhancer that is sufficient to direct expression specifically to ECs was identified. This enhancer contains a composite regulatory element, the FOX:ETS motif, which is present in the regulatory regions of several established EC markers, including Kdr, Tie2, Notch4 and Cdh5. Although several Forkhead and ETS factors may be involved, it was specifically shown that FOXC2 and ETV2 can bind to this element, and that combined overexpression of these two factors induces transcription of EC-specific genes in normally avascular regions.

2 Objectives

Improved understanding of the molecular mechanisms that govern blood vessel development and function is key to development of future therapies that target vascular-related pathological conditions. Previous studies have revealed that genes expressed specifically in EC and SMC have vital roles in the vasculature. The overall aim of this thesis has been to make use of genome-wide methods and datasets to expand our knowledge of vascular-specific gene expression and gene regulation, and to investigate how genetic variation in these genes contributes to human disease.

More specifically, the objectives were:

- To investigate if cases of transcriptional coregulation in mammalian cell differentiation could be detected using computational methods and publicly available sequence and expression data (**Paper I**)
- To study the regulation of one specific SMC marker gene (LPP) and investigate if it was controlled by similar regulatory mechanisms (SRF/myocardin) as other SMC markers (**Paper II**)
- To increase our knowledge of specific gene expression in the endothelium through identification of novel EC markers (**Paper III**)
- To investigate if genetic variation in EC-specific genes contributes to human disease (**Paper IV**)
- To discover miRNAs that are preferentially expressed in the microvasculature, and to investigate their role in regulation of vascular gene expression (**Paper V**)

3 Results and discussion

3.1 Modular regulation in the mammalian genome (Paper I)

3.1.1 Functionally coupled coexpression clusters

We developed a computational procedure to screen the mouse and human genomes for occurrences of gene battery-like gene regulation, i.e. coexpressed sets of genes activated by common transcriptional regulators. To accomplish this, we made use of three types of data: the mouse and human genome sequences, descriptions of transcription factor binding motifs in the form of position frequency matrices (PFM) from the TRANSFAC [118] and JASPAR [119] databases and microarray expression data from the Novartis SymAtlas; a compendium of gene expression profiles covering 140 normal tissues/cell types in mouse and human [120]. A schematic overview the procedure is shown in Figure 4.

The analysis was based on the assumption that human and mouse homologous genes (orthologs) are regulated in similar ways. Reciprocal human and mouse ortholog pairs were identified using the ENSEMBL database [1] and coexpressed gene groups, with genes having similar expression profiles over a wide range of tissues in mouse and human, were identified using agglomerative hierarchical clustering [121]. This generated a set of 160 clusters containing a total of 2407 ortholog pairs. Manual inspection revealed a strong functional coupling within these coexpression clusters, and unbiased statistics showed that the grand majority of the larger clusters were statistically enriched for one or several functional annotation terms (gene ontology; GO). The identified clusters contained genes that represented specific tissues (e.g. liver-specific genes) and molecular processes (e.g. subunits of the ribosome), but also cell types. As an example, the smooth muscle differentiation markers Actg2, Myh11, Lpp, Tagln, Acta2, Myl9 and Lmod1 formed one cluster (Figure 5A). Endothelial marker genes were found to have a distinct expression profile characterized by high expression in the lung. As a result, several known EC markers (Cdh5, Tie1 and Vwf and others) clustered together with genes coding for e.g. lung surfactant proteins. In Paper III we explore this coexpression group further and combine it with in-house expression data to make an accurate prediction of genes with specific/selective expression in the endothelium.

3.1.2 Linking clusters to regulators

Coexpression clusters were further evaluated with respect to shared transcriptional regulators. Prediction of *cis*-regulatory elements is complicated by the fact that sequence motifs recognized by transcription factors commonly have low information content, i.e. they have a high probability of appearing by chance in random, non-functional DNA. A technique that is often used for reducing false



Figure 4. Overview of the computational procedure used to identify common *cis*-regulatory elements in groups of coexpressed genes.

positive predictions is *phylogentic footprinting*; masking of regions that are not evolutionarily conserved [122]. The rationale is that functional DNA tends to be under positive evolutionary selection and as a consequence, true TF binding sites are often localized in areas of sequence conservation. For each gene in the dataset, regions of DNA proximal to the TSS that showed evolutionary conservation between mouse and human were identified. Putative transcription factor binding sites were mapped onto these regions and statistical tests were used to detect motifs that were overrepresented in specific clusters relative to remaining genes in the dataset.

At a false discovery rate (FDR) of 10%, 66 motifs could be associated to 21 different clusters using this method. The overrepresented motifs represented both previously described cases of gene battery-like regulation, novel cases of gene battery-like regulation and novel cases with some support in a limited number of genes. In the case of the smooth muscle cluster, regulation by SRF was rediscovered at a high level of statistical confidence (Figure 5B). In addition, YY1, a known regulator of muscle-specific gene expression that acts through inhibition of SRF at CArG boxes [123], and TEF-1, known to regulate smooth muscle-specific genes through binding to MCAT elements [124], were associated to this battery,



Figure 5. Smooth muscle differentiation cluster. (A) The bar graph shows the average expression level of genes in the cluster across a range of tissues in mouse (gray) and human (black). (B) Transcription factor binding site motifs that are statistically overrepresented within the cluster. FDR, false discovery rate.

ACTIN, AORTIC SMOOTH MUSCLE (ALPHA-ACTIN 2).

LEIOMODIN 1 (SMOOTH MUSCLE); 64KD D1

MYL9 PROTEIN (FRAGMENT)

although at a low level of significance. Interestingly, the analysis indicated that the *Lpp* gene could be regulated by SRF. Earlier work within the group identified *Lpp* as a smooth muscle marker gene [125] and a later study revealed a potentially important function for the LPP protein in vascular disease due to its role in control of SMC migration [126]. However, little has been known about the regulation of this gene, and we further investigate the hypothesis that SRF regulates *Lpp* in **Paper II**.

3.1.3 Novel regulatory mechanisms

Acta2

Myl9

Lmod1

ACTA2 MYL9

MOD1

The SMC example, and several other established regulatory mechanisms that were rediscovered in the present work, gives confidence to the novel cases of coregulation that were identified. One finding with possible implications for vascular biology was the enrichment of the PAX4 motif in a cluster of genes containing components and modulators of the extracellular matrix. The expression pattern of genes in this cluster is characterized by strong signal in highly vascularized tissues and many of the corresponding proteins are known to be synthesized by SMCs in the vessel media. However, since there is rarely a one-to-one relation between motif and binding factor, there is a need for careful interpretation of such results. As an example, the MEF2 motif, which we correctly identified as a regulator of cardiac and skeletal muscle specific genes, can bind to several factors of the MEF family (MEF2A, MEF2B, MEF2C and MEF2D) [127].



Figure 6. Screenshot of QRISP the database. QRISP is a web-based application that can be used e.g. to identify coexpressed genes and coexpression clusters, and to discover shared transcription factor binding sites within such clusters.

It is therefore likely that several regulatory proteins can recognize the GC-rich [128] PAX4 motif. In fact, further analysis revealed the Krüppel-like GC-rich-binding transcription factor Zfp148 (Zbp-89) [129] to be a better match for those sites (unpublished data).

In the case of the SMC battery, 6/7 (86%) of the ortholog pairs were predicted to contain an SRF binding site. However, in the typical case, coverage was considerably lower, the average being 15%. This may indicate that other mechanisms than shared *cis*-regulators contribute to coordinated expression in these clusters. However, coverage is also likely to be reduced by a number of technical factors, one being that functional regulatory elements can be present outside of the limited amount of sequence that was used in the analysis (2 kb upstream for the final analysis, although larger regions were also evaluated).

In conclusion, through computational analysis of publicly available biological datasets we identified 21 instances of statistically supported gene battery-like regulation in mammals, and these included both known and novel cases. Results suggested that the smooth muscle marker LPP could be regulated by SRF and this is investigated in detail in Paper II. The computational principles that were used in

this study were further developed into a web-accessible application, the QRISP database [130] (unpublished, Figure 6).

3.2 LPP is regulated by SRF (Paper II)

Previous work in our group [125] and elsewhere [117] identified lipoma preferred partner (LPP) as a SMC marker. In cultured aortic SMCs and fibroblasts, LPP localizes to focal adhesions [117, 131, 132] but it can also shuttle to the nucleus and function as a transcriptional coactivator [133]. LPP is expressed in neointimal SMCs and controls SMC migration downstream of focal adhesion kinase (FAK) [126]. This suggests that LPP may play an important role in vascular disease, and the mechanisms by which LPP are regulated in physiological and pathological conditions are therefore of clinical interest. Many smooth muscle markers are activated by SRF and its cofactors, and results from **Paper I** indicated the presence of a CArG box (SRF binding site) in the *Lpp* gene. Previous work showed that overexpression of the SRF cofactor myocardin increases *Lpp* mRNA expression [126]; however, regulation of LPP by SRF remained an open question. We therefore sought to investigate whether the *Lpp* gene was directly regulated by SRF in a CArG-dependent fashion.

3.2.1 A conserved CArG in an alternative promoter

The mouse Lpp gene spans a large genomic region of nearly 600 kb. To identify possible SRF binding sites, we used proprietary software to scan the complete Lpp locus plus flanking sequence for putative CArG boxes. This lead to the identification of 35 possible sites, of which three (8, 11 and 13) also showed strong evolutionary conservation over a range of species (Figure 7). These were all located far from the TSS (55-100 kb). A large proportion of mouse and human genes have alternative TSS [134, 135] and we therefore chose to screen the Lpp gene for alternative starts. Interestingly, several cDNA clone sequences in the DTBSS database [136], a collection of full-length cDNA sequences created in a way that ensures inclusion of the 5'-end (oligo-capping [137]), indicated presence of an alternative first exon (hereafter denoted exon 2b) in intron 2, 140 bp downstream of CArG 8 (Figure 8). Sequence analysis indicated the presence of a basal promoter that coincided with this TSS and the presence of a proximal promoter was further indicated by the fact that a 250 bp region upstream of the alternative first exon showed strong evolutionary conservation across 10 mammalian species. Presence of the alternative transcript could be confirmed using reverse transcription PCR (RT-PCR) in SMC-containing tissues.

3.2.2 The CArG-containing promoter activates SMC transcription

By designing quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR) assays that specifically targeted the alternative transcript or the normal transcript, the tissue specificity of the two



Figure 7. Putative CArG boxes in the mouse Lpp gene including +/- 100 kb of flanking sequence.

promoters could be investigated. The alternative CArG 8-containing promoter was active in SMC-containing tissues and showed an expression pattern that was highly similar to Myh11, which is considered to be the most specific SMC marker [138], while the upstream promoter exhibited a ubiquitous expression pattern. Although the alternative promoter could therefore concluded to be responsible for expression in SMCs, the role of the predicted CArG box (CArG 8) needed to be determined. Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) experiments showed binding of SRF to endogenous DNA in this region in cultured primary aortic SMCs, and electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA) experiments further confirmed that SRF could bind to the predicted site. To validate a functional role for SRF in activation of this promoter, luciferase reporter experiments were performed. A \sim 500 bp fragment containing the alternative TSS and the conserved upstream region, including CArG 8, was cloned into a promoter-less luciferase vector (pGL3basic). For comparison, similar vectors were designed from the CArG 11 and 13 regions. The CArG 8-containing construct showed strong activity compared to the other constructs, while removal of the CArG box reduced the signal by 75%. Overexpression experiments revealed the CArG 8-containing promoter to be responsive to SRF and myocardin, while the $\Delta CArG$ mutated construct was not. Unexpectedly, increasing amounts of SRF caused a decrease in reporter activity in this system. This has previously been described for SRF in the case of the C-fos promoter [139] and can likely be attributed to a phenomena referred to as squelching; sequestering of coactivators.

3.2.3 SRF regulates the alternative transcript in vivo

To confirm that the endogenous transcript produced by the CArG 8-containing promoter was responsive to SRF, we examined whether expression was affected by SRF overexpression or knockout in cell lines and transgenic mice. Levels of the alternative transcript were found to be reduced by 70% in an SRF-deficient embryonic stem cell (ES) line [140] compared to wild type ES cells. In contrast, expression of the upstream transcript was unaffected. Overexpression of a constitutively active SRF-VP16 fusion protein [141] in these cells caused a ~10-fold



Figure 8. Schematic showing exon 1-3 of the Lpp gene. cDNA sequence evidence indicates the presence of an alternative transcription start site (TSS) and first exon (exon 2b) in intron 2. The alternative start coincides with a putative basal promoter predicted using the Promoter 2.0 software. The alternative TSS is preceded by a strongly conserved CArG box (CArG 8).

increase in expression of the alternative transcript, while only a small effect was seen on the upstream transcript.

SRF-deficient mice die during early embryogenesis due to failed mesoderm formation [142], and studies of SRF deficiency in adult animals consequently require more sophisticated models. We investigated transcript levels in mice homozygous for a floxed *Srf* allele (*Srf*^{flex1}) crossed with mice expressing an inducible Cre recombinase under control of the *Tagln* (SM22 α) promoter [143]. This model (*Srf*^{flex1}/*flex1*:*SMCreER*^{T2}/*wt*) allows inducible SMC-specific deletion of SRF in adult animals. mRNA levels of the alternative *Lpp* transcript were found to be reduced by 75-90% in smooth muscle containing tissues of SRF knockout mice, while levels in the heart were unchanged as expected. The upstream transcript was also affected but to a lesser extent. This showed that activity of the alternative promoter in SMCs is controlled by SRF *in vivo*.

The present study revealed that SRF/myocardin regulates *Lpp* transcription through binding to an evolutionarily conserved CArG box in an alternative promoter, located in intron 2. This promoter produces a transcript in which exon 1 is replaced by an alternative first exon. The open reading frame of this transcript is however unchanged and its main purpose is therefore likely to promote transcription of *Lpp* in SMCs. Interestingly, we found only a single CArG box in the alternative promoter of intron 2, while many SMC marker genes contain a cluster of two or more closely spaced CArG boxes (Section 1.3.5). This property

has been proposed to promote homodimerization and activation of myocardin [97], therefore making it unable to activate transcription of non-muscle SRF targets such as *c-fos*, which contain only a single CArG [144]. However, the SMC marker telokin, a product of a downstream alternative promoter in *Mlck* gene, contains only a single CArG and is still myocardin-responsive, even using a dimerization-defective mutant myocardin construct [145]. In conclusion, our data adds *Lpp* to the list of smooth muscle marker genes regulated by SRF and myocardin.

3.3 Novel endothelial marker genes (Paper III)

Like SMCs, ECs express their own set of cell-type specific effector genes (see Section 1.3.2). These genes represent important core functions of the endothelium, such as the VEGF receptors (e.g. *Kdr* and *Flt1*) or *Notch4*. Several of those, or their associated ligands, are being considered for therapeutical targeting in the treatment of diseases where the angiogenic process plays an integral part, such as cancer and age-dependent macula degeneration (AMD) [146-148]. Identification of novel microvascular-specific genes can reveal new targets and provide clues for future therapies.

3.3.1 Combining public and in-house data

Work done in **Paper I** revealed that established endothelial marker genes have an expression profile characterized mainly by high expression in the lung (Figure 9 shows expression of Kdr (VEGFR2) and Tiel over a range of tissues in the SymAtlas dataset [120]). It is clear that by screening for genes having expression profiles similar to known endothelial markers over a range of tissues, new specific or selective genes can be discovered. However, such a list will also be contaminated by markers of lung epithelium, such as the pulmonary surfactant proteins (e.g. Sftpb, Sftpc and Sftpc) (Figure 9). To segregate the predictions into true endothelial markers vs. lung epithelial markers, we combined our results with in-house Affymetrix microarray expression data from the kidney glomerulus [149]. By perfusion with magnetic 4.5 μ m Dynabeads, glomeruli can be separated from the remaining kidney with high yield and minimal contamination of non-glomerular cells [150]. Glomeruli have a high density of endothelial cells, but represent only a small proportion of the total kidney mass. Known endothelial markers consequently display a high degree of differential expression in glomeruli vs. the remaining kidney. The two datasets, created on different technical platforms, were merged by re-annotation using BLAST [151] against the ENSEMBL collection of transcripts and gene sequences [1]. This combined analysis allowed identification of genes with broad and specific expression in the microvasculature and this would not have been possible using any of the two datasets alone: differential expression in the glomerulus says little about the expression pattern in other tissues and could also imply expression in glomerular epithelium (podocytes), while the tissue panel



Figure 9. Transcriptional profiles over a range of normal tissues in the Novartis SymAtlas dataset. Two established endothelial markers, *Kdr* and *Tie1*, and one lung epithelium-specific gene, *Sftpb*, are shown.

analysis provided a prediction list that was contaminated by markers of lung epithelium.

3.3.2 Discovery of 32 novel microvascular markers

As can be seen in Figure 10 (a two-dimensional scatter plot of 13341 genes), the introduction of a second dataset efficiently separated lung epithelium markers from true endothelial markers. By applying thresholds for similarity to known markers and for differential expression in the glomerulus, a cluster of 71 genes that included essentially all well-established microvascular marker genes could be identified. We further validated and filtered our results against independent microarray data on microvascular fragments isolated from the mouse brain using antibody-coated magnetic beads, leaving a list of 58 genes that were likely to be both microvascular specific/selective and have broad expression in the microvasculature (Table 1). Among these were 32 genes for which we could find no published evidence of vascular-specific expression. A subset of seven genes was validated using qRT-PCR in E18.5 brain microvessels compared to surrounding brain tissue. These were all found to be microvascular-enriched (Eltd1, 254-fold; Gpr116, 1187-fold; Ramp2, 114-fold; Sk9a3r2, 87-fold; Sk43a3, 15-fold; Rasip1, 53-fold; Hig2, 3-fold). In addition, one gene, Sk9a3r2, was validated using immunohistochemistry. Sk9a32r showed strong and specific endothelial expression in eight normal human tissues and in tumor endothelium.

Studies in mice have shown that targeted disruption of established endothelial markers, such as *Kdr*, *Flt1* and *Cdh5*, normally leads to severe vascular development defects and embryonic lethality [30, 152-154]. The majority of genes of this



Figure 10. Identification of novel endothelial markers. The scatter plot shows similarity to a known endothelial marker (*Kdr*, x-axis) versus the degree of differential expression in the glomerulus versus the remaining kidney (y-axis) for 13341 genes. Similarity was determined by calculating the Pearson correlation coefficient in the SymAtlas tissue panel dataset. Circles, triangles and squares represent endothelium, podocyte and lung epithelium marker genes, respectively.

category are present among the 58 genes that were identified in the present study. It is therefore likely that several of the 32 novel markers have essential roles in vascular development. During the course of the present investigation, a mouse knockout study of one of the novel genes, receptor activity-modifying protein 2 (*Ramp2*), was published, and although a function in the endothelium was previously known for this protein, the authors report here for the first time an essential role in development of the vasculature [155]. Likewise, endothelial-specific deletion of calcitonin receptor-like receptor (*Calcrl*, Table 1), which associates with *Ramp2* to form a receptor for adrenomedullin [156], resulted in abnormal development of the lymphatic vasculature due to reduction in endothelial cell proliferation [157]. Two of the novel endothelial markers that were identified, *Eltd1* (ETL) [158] and *Grp116* [159], are GPCRs for which no published functional data is available. These, and several other predicted genes, represent possible drug targets for e.g. antiangiogenic theraphy.

In conclusion, we used public and in-house genome-wide expression data to identify 58 genes with specific and broad expression in the microvasculature. This set included most of the currently known endothelial markers, but also a large

| Activit Serine/threeonies-protein Kinase receptor R3 precursor 88 Adoy4 Adeny1a exclin liament associated protein 1-like 1 0 Arap3 ARF-GAP, RHO-GAP, and pickstim homology domains-containing protein 3 0 Calcrin Calcitonin gene-related peptide type 1 receptor precursor 4 Caskin2 Caskin2 1 Cabr Caskin2 1 Cdh5 Claudin-5 1 Cabr Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor 7 Cdh5 Claudin-5 5 Cthp2nt CTTNBP2 N-terminal like 0 Dram Damage-regulated autophagy modulator 0 Dram Damage-regulated autophagy modulator 0 End EGF, Iarophilin sevent masmembrane domain containing protein 1 1 End Edf Edotalin-5 7 Endotilia PAS domain protein 1 2 2 Endot Edf 2 2 Endot Edf 2 2 Fingt Endotylin servent transmembrane domain containing protein 1 2 <t< th=""><th>Gene symbol</th><th>Description</th><th>PubMed</th></t<> | Gene symbol | Description | PubMed |
|---|------------------|---|--------|
| Adcy4 Ademylate cyclase, type IV 0 Arap11 actin filament associated protein 1-like 1 0 Arap3 ARF-GAP, RHO-GAP, ankyrin repeat and pleckstrin homology domains-containing protein 3 0 Calcr Calcitonin gene-related peptide type 1 receptor precursor 4 Caskin2 cask-interacting protein 2 0 Coh5 Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor 7 Col4a3 procollagen, type IV, alpha 3 5 Col4a3 procollagen, type IV, alpha 3 0 Dram Damage-regulated autophagy modulator 0 Dr TTM SPEZ N-terminal like 0 Dr Vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor, NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin 18 Effd EH-domain containing protein 1 22 22 Endot Endotoglin precursor 17 24 Erg Endostinial PAS domain protein 1 22 22 Erg Transcriptional regulator ERG 147 24 Erg Transcriptional regulator ERG 16 17 Gar116 G protein-coupled receptor 116 0 0 Grap11 | Acvrl1 | Serine/threonine-protein kinase receptor R3 precursor | 88 |
| Afapi11 actin filamenit associated protein 1-like 1 0 Arap32 ARF-GAP, RHO-GAP, ankyrin repeat and pleckstrin homology domains-containing protein 3 0 Caskin 2 caskintracting protein 2 0 Caskin 2 Chemokine binding protein 2 0 Ch75 Claudin-5 1 Colad procollagen, type IV, alpha 3 5 Cltrb5 Claudin-5 5 Cltrb5 Claudin-5 6 Dram Damage-regulated autophagy modulator 0 Dram Damage-regulated autophagy modulator 0 Dram Heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor 1 Eff1 EGF, latophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor 1 Eff3 Etchnicophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor 1 Erg Etchnicophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor 1 Erg Etchnicophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 7 Erg Etchnicophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 7 Erg Transcriptional regulator ERG 14 Erg Transcriptional regulator ERG <td>Adcy4</td> <td>Adenylate cyclase, type IV</td> <td>0</td> | Adcy4 | Adenylate cyclase, type IV | 0 |
| Areja3ARF-GAP, RHO-GAP, ankyrin repeat and pleckstrin homology domains-containing protein 30CalcrCalcitonin gene-related peptide type treceptor precursor4Caskincask-interacting protein 20CobbChemokine binding protein 21Cdh5Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor7Clata3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Clthb2CTTNBP2 N-terminal like0Darmage-regulated autophagy modulator0Darmage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-Inding EGF-Hike growth factor precursor4Egff7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor, NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Ehd4EH-domain containing protein 40Erld1EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1Erld1EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor14Erld1EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 222Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esar1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Gr/116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Gr/116G protein-coupled receptor 1282Larn1Intercellular adhesion molecule1 precursor1398KdrVascular endothelial cell-adrecir receptor 2 precursor6104Larn1Intercellular adhesion molecule1 precursor1398KdrVascular endothelial cell | Afap1I1 | actin filament associated protein 1-like 1 | 0 |
| CalcitCalcitonin gene-related peptide type 1 receptor precursor4Caskin/2Chemokine binding protein 20Cdb5Claudin-51Cdb7Claudin-541Col4a3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Cthp2p2n1CTTNBP2 N-terminal like0DramDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor, NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Ehd4EH-domain containing protein 40Ehd4EH-domain containing protein 117Endd4EH-domain containing protein 122Endd4Ehd-domain containing protein 122Endd4Ehd-ong protein 122Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Epsar1Endothelial cale-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp11Glycine/arginine rich protein 10Grp11Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor610Grp11Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor37Kd7Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor37Kd7Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor610Myo1bMeusiphies protein 120Lam2large turnor suppressor 20Lam2large turnor suppressor 20Lam2large turnor suppressor 20Lam2large turnor suppressor 2 | Arap3 | ARF-GAP, RHO-GAP, ankyrin repeat and pleckstrin homology domains-containing protein 3 | 0 |
| Caskin2cask-interacting protein 20Cohp2Chemokine binding protein 21Cdh5Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor7Cdh5Claudin-541Col4a3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Cath2aCTTNBP2 N-terminal like0DarmanDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-Inding EGF-like growth factor precursor4Egf17vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Ehd4EH-domain containing protein 10Eld14EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1Endotlin precursor676Endotlin precursor676Erg14Endotlin precursor676Erg14Endotlin Precursor147Esas1endothelial PAS domain protein 17Erg35Transcriptional regulator ERG147Esas1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule147Esas1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule0Grp16G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp16G protein-coupled receptor 1222Ibarl 2Heat shock 70 K0a protein 1280Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor139Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor147Icam2large turnor suppressor 20Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor139Icam2large turnor suppressor 20 </td <td>Calcrl</td> <td>Calcitonin gene-related peptide type 1 receptor precursor</td> <td>4</td> | Calcrl | Calcitonin gene-related peptide type 1 receptor precursor | 4 |
| Ccbp2Chemokine binding protein 21Cdh5Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor7Cdh5Claudin-541Col4a3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Cthp2p2nlCTTNBP2 N-terminal like0Darmage-regulated autophagy modulator0DtrHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor, NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18End4EH-domain containing protein 40End4EH-domain containing protein 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin17End4Eth-domain containing protein 11End4Etholin precursor676Entpd1Econcloscide triphosphate diphosphotydrolase 17Epsar1Endothelial PAS domain protein 122Sphb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor699FrgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Sam1endothelial call-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp11Gytotien-coupled receptor 1160Grp11Gytotien/28 protein 120Lem2large turnor suppressor 22Lem1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor610KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor610Myo1bMoscillar adhesion molecule-1 precursor610Mum2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Lem2large turnor suppressor 20LrkfKinesin-file protein 100Myo1bM | Caskin2 | cask-interacting protein 2 | 0 |
| Cdf/5Vascular endothelial-cadinein precursor7Cdfn5Claudin-541Colda3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Ctthbp2n/CTTNP2 N-terminal like0DramDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-inding ECF-like growth factor precursor4Edf7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18End4EH-domain containing protein 40Eld1ECG-, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor67End4Et-domain containing protein 47Epas1Endothelial PAS domain protein 17Epas1Endothelial PAS domain protein 17Epb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional egulator ERG147Egf5FrVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grr11Glycine/arginine rich protein 10Grr11glycine/arginine rich protein 10Intercellular adhesion molecule- 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial adhesion molecule- 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial adhesion molecule 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial adhesion molecule 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial cell adhesion m | Cchp2 | Chemokine binding protein 2 | 1 |
| CldrigClaudin-541Colda3procollagen, type IV, alpha 35Ctribp2nlCTTNBP2 N-terminal like0DamaDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DamDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0ParmDamage-regulated autophagy modulator4Egf7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Ehd4Eh-Gorani containing protein 10ErddEftd11EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1EndEndotin precursor7Ephs1Endotbilin precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial PAS domain protein 122Ephs4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FVVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp11Glycine-coupled receptor 1160Cam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor610Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87Kfc1Kinesin-like protein KIPC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large turnor suppressor 20Lats2large turnor suppressor 20Np01bMyosin IbMyosin Ib0Nfm2015CDAS equence BC2085280Np73Atrial natrivetic peptide clearance receptor pr | Cdh5 | Vascular endothelial-cadherin precursor | 7 |
| Cord-3 Citrab2NIprocollagen, type IV, alpha 35Citrabp2NICTTNBP2 N+terminal like0DramDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor4Eff7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Ehd4EH-domain containing protein 40Eltd1EGF, latophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1EngEndoglin precursor77Engt1Endothelial PAS domain protein 172Epst51Endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule88Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp116G protein 100Hspa12bHeat show for the protein 10Hspa12bHeat show for the protein 10Hspa12bHeat show molecule-1 precursor610Grp11glycine/arginine rich protein 12B2Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecul-1 precursor810Kifc1Kinesin-like protein 12B0Las2large tumor suppressor 20LrM1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin0My 01375platin <td>Cldn5</td> <td>Claudin-5</td> <td>41</td> | Cldn5 | Claudin-5 | 41 |
| CittingD2nlCITINBP2 N-faminal like0DramDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor4Edf7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18Edf4EH-domain containing protein 40End7textoplate istatin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin676End7Endotgin precursor676End011Ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolase 17Eph54Ephtin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FVVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grm11Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor877Kfc1Kinesin-like protein KIPC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2larget unor supressor 20Urrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mm20135paladin0NM 013751cultar shows protein KIPC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2)0NM 013753paladin0NM 013751cultar shows protein kIPC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2)0Norich4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0NprinMecoptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor10Nprin< | Col4a3 | procollagen type IV alpha 3 | 5 |
| DramDamage-regulated autophagy modulator0DrimHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor4DtrHeparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor4Eff7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor, NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin18End4EH-domain containing protein 10Erld1EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1EngEndoglin precursor669Erlpd1Ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphotydrolase 17Epast1Endothelial PAS domain protein 122Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG0Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule147Fsgat5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Grp11Glycine/arginine rich protein 10Hspat2bHeat shock 70 kD ap rotein 1282Leam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KrdVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor139Krd1Kunesin-like protein MFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 200Lrk11leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30My 013My 01300My 013platein0My 013CDAN sequence BC0282820Npr14Neucogenic locus noth homolog protein 4 precursor< | Cttnhn2nl | CTTNBP2 N-terminal like | õ |
| Dr.Heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor precursor4Egf7vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor; NEU1 protein; vascular endothelial-statin1End4EH-domain containing protein 40Eld1EGF, latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1EngEndoglin precursor676End1Ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolase 17Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial PAS domain protein 10Erg1Transcriptional regulator ERG0Grp116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp1176G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp1176G protein-coupled receptor 1282Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87Krd7Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87Krd7Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor132Lars2large tumor suppressor 20Lrk1Leusin-rick repeat kinase 10Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin b00MM 023573paladin0MM 023574RIKKN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0Np73Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Np73Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor11PetromProtein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyros | Dram | Damage-regulated autophagy modulator | õ |
| EndUnspectiveInspectiveEnd4EH-domain containing protein 40End4EH-domain containing protein 40End4EH-domain containing protein 11EndEGF, larophillin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor1EngEndoglin precursor676Entpd1Ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolase 17Eps1Endothelial PAS domain protein 122Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG8Fg25FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp117glycine/arginine rich protein 12Leam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87Kfc1Kinesin-like protein XIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lafs2last modorbirli interfacer 30Myosin Ib000Mm72elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myosin Ib000Mm123531CDNA sequence BC0285280Noft/HNeurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor68PitpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor69PitpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor69Np7Neurogenic Locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npr3Atrial natiruretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0 | Dtr | Henarin-binding EGE-like growth factor precursor | 4 |
| EndEth-domain containing protein 4proteins (n term protein 4)used of the definition of the defi | Eafl7 | vascular endothelial statin isoform 1 precursor: NEU1 protein: vascular endothelial-statin | 18 |
| EndEnd endStatusStatusEndEnd endEnd endFind <td>Ehd4</td> <td>EH-domain containing protein A</td> <td>0</td> | Ehd4 | EH-domain containing protein A | 0 |
| EndEcol , hadging precursor676End gling precursor676Endpd1Ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolase 17Ephs1Endothelial PAS domain protein 122Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp11glycine/arginine rich protein 12B2Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor610Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1398Kfc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmr2elastin microfibril interfacer 30My01bMyosin Ib0NM_013753paladin0Nm1sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Np3Atrial natirurefic petide clearance receptor precursor1NpNeuropilin-1 precursor0NpNeuropilin-1 precursor0NpNeuropilin-1 protein precursor3StoftRitkEV cDNA 2310016C08 gene0Np1nephronectin0Np7Neuropilin-1 | Eltd1 | EGE latrophilin seven transmembrane domain containing protein 1 precursor | 1 |
| LingLindsgim protonsolOf ofEmptofEctopuic protein spectra of precursor22Ephb4Ephrin type-B receptor 4 precursor69ErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grrp1glycine/arginine rich protein 10Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor0Lrkt1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin Ib0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0Nmr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Np73Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor0Np73Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor17Plsch4Receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase17Plsch4Protein-116Scl3a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Scl3a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10< | Ena | End allo precursor | 676 |
| LinburExclution Exclusion information of the second se | Entrod1 | Endogin precision | 7 |
| LpsiEndotinent PAS during protein 122EpholEphot< | Encol | Endotholial DAS domain protein 1 | 22 |
| Epilini type-bit decycloreGeneErgTranscriptional regulator ERG147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYYE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp11glycine/arginine rich protein 10Hspa12bHeat shock 70 KDa protein 12B2Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6110Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1398Kifc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lark1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Mm/ 023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_ 013753paladin0NM_ 153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Norch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0NprNeuroplin-1 precursor0NprNeuroplin-1 precursor0NprPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor17Ptprprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprProtein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein-10Sco2a1Solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Sco2a1Solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryo | Epas I Ephh A | | 22 |
| ErgTranscriptional regulator ExQ147Esam1endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule8Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grp1glycine/arginine rich protein 10Heat shock 70 kDa protein 12B2Leam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KfrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1398Kfr1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Myo1bMyo3in lb0Mu 013753paladin0NM_023513cDNA sequence BC0285280Noft-14Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor0NprReceptor -type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 10Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 10Sobre ceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 10Sobre ceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 10Sobre ceptor a | Ephib4 Era | Epinin type-b leceptor 4 precursor | 147 |
| Esamendotinal cell-selective addresion indecule6Fgd5FYVE, RhoGEF and PH domain containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Hspa12bHeat shock 70 kDa protein 12B2 <i>lcam1</i> Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor610 <i>lcam2</i> Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87 <i>Kdr</i> Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor138 <i>Kifc1</i> Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30MM 013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280North4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor typecursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor17Ptprhprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Rasip1Ras interacting protein 21PtprhProtein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4 <td>Erg Faam 1</td> <td></td> <td>147</td> | Erg Faam 1 | | 147 |
| Pg05FTVE, KiloGEF and PH dontain Containing 50Gpr116G protein-coupled receptor 1160Grrp1glycine/arginine rich protein 10Hspa12bHeat shock 70 kDa protein 12B2lcam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104lcam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1398KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmr2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo15paladin0NM_013753paladin0NM_013753paladin0NM_013754cDNA sequence BC0285280Noth4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr3Attrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr4protein-torsine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase17PtprProtein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein-11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor1PtprReceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor1Rasip1Ras interacting protein 111Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor11Stor33solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in | Esami | | 0 |
| Op/176G protein-coupled receptor 1050Hspa12bHeat shock 70 kDa protein 12B2Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin Ib0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_023517cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neuropelin-1 precursor66Npr1nephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor17PtprPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17PtprReceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc93a72solute carrier family 49 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc93a73SNUte carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc93a72 <td>Fyuo Cartae</td> <td>Five, knoger and PH domain containing 5</td> <td>0</td> | Fyuo Cartae | Five, knoger and PH domain containing 5 | 0 |
| Gr/p1glyone/arginine ncn protein 10Hspa12bHeat shock 70 kDa protein 12B2lcam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104lcam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1395Kifc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin lb0NM_013753paladin0NM_013753paladin0NM_013753cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Np7Neuropilin-1 precursor0PlipPhospholipid transfer protein precursor0Np7Neuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PlipPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprhprotein tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor -type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor1Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robd4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor0Slc43a1solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc93372solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10< | Gpriib | G protein-coupled receptor 116 | 0 |
| InspanzoHeat shock 70 kDa protein 12b2Icam1Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6104Icam2Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1396Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin b0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_023513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PitpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc43a3solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc23a1Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc | Grrp1 | glycine/arginine rich protein 1 | 0 |
| Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor6102Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1396Kifc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin Ib0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npr1nephronectin0Npr2Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor117PtprbPhospholipid transfer protein protein sor127Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc23a1Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Sox7Transcription factor SOX-772Stard9START domain containing 90 <t< td=""><td>Hspailzb</td><td>Heat shock /0 kDa protein 12B</td><td>2</td></t<> | Hspailzb | Heat shock /0 kDa protein 12B | 2 |
| Interceilular adhesion molecule-2 precursor87KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor1396Kifc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30MM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_1535513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr1nephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0PltpPlospholipid transfer protein precursor11PeccamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor31PtpmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor31Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc63a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc63a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc63a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc62a1Solut | Icam1 | Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 precursor | 6104 |
| KdrVascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor139tKifc1Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSET)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin b0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr1nephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor0Npr5Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr6Neuropilin-1 precursor0Npr7Neuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3Ptpr7Receptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Rasip1Ras interacting protein 116Sdp4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdp7serum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc62a1Solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10 <td>Icam2</td> <td>Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor</td> <td>87</td> | Icam2 | Intercellular adhesion molecule-2 precursor | 87 |
| Kirc1Kinesin-like protein KIPC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSE1)0Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmr02elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin lb0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Nprtnephronectin0NrpNeurogenic locus notch homolog protein precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc9a372solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a372solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 3 regulator 20Sox73Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Kar | Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 precursor | 1398 |
| Lats2large tumor suppressor 20Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin lb0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Ritel endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor11PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9372Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 22Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Kitc1 | Kinesin-like protein KIFC1 (Kinesin-like protein 2) (Kinesin-related protein HSE1) | 0 |
| Lrrk1leucine-rich repeat kinase 10Mmrn2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin Ib0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npr1nephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor0PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor4Ramp2Receptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc9a372solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a372solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Sox73Transcription factor SOX-777Stard9START domain containing 90 | Lats2 | large tumor suppressor 2 | 0 |
| Mmm2elastin microfibril interfacer 30Myo1bMyosin Ib0Myo1bMyosin Ib0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npntnephronectin0NrpNeurogenic locus notch homolog protein precursor0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Pprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3Ramp2Receptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor0S/c9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10S/c9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 22Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr49START domain containing 90 | Lrrk1 | leucine-rich repeat kinase 1 | 0 |
| Myo1bMyosin lb0NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_023517cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Nprtnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr4Neuropilin-1 precursor0PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PlprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc2a1Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Swad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3SRY-box containing gene 130Svar3START domain containing 90 | Mmrn2 | elastin microfibril interfacer 3 | 0 |
| NM_013753paladin0NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Nprtnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr4Neuropilin-1 precursor0PccamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor829Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier annily 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Myo1b | Myosin Ib | 0 |
| NM_023516RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene0NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npntnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr4nephronectin0PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor0Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc2a1Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Swad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 137Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | NM_013753 | paladin | 0 |
| NM_153513cDNA sequence BC0285280Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npntnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2Solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 22Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr49START domain containing 90 | NM_023516 | RIKEN cDNA 2310016C08 gene | 0 |
| Notch4Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor66Npntnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc2a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc2a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | NM_153513 | cDNA sequence BC028528 | 0 |
| Npntnephronectin0Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0Npr3Neuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3START domain containing 90 | Notch4 | Neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 4 precursor | 66 |
| Npr3Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor0NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc93r2solute carrier family 9 (solum/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 22Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr13SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr49START domain containing 90 | Npnt | nephronectin | 0 |
| NrpNeuropilin-1 precursor101PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slco2a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Npr3 | Atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor precursor | 0 |
| PecamPlatelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor829PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr49START domain containing 90 | Nrp | Neuropilin-1 precursor | 101 |
| PltpPhospholipid transfer protein precursor17Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 22Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr13SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr49START domain containing 90 | Pecam | Platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule precursor | 829 |
| Ptprbprotein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase3PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr13SRY-box containing gen 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Pltp | Phospholipid transfer protein precursor | 17 |
| PtprmReceptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor4Ramp2Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Soxr3SRY-box containing gene 130Soxr4Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Ptprb | protein tyrosine phosphatase, receptor type, B; vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase | 3 |
| Ramp2Receiptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor31Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Ptprm | Receptor-type protein-tyrosine phosphatase mu precursor | 4 |
| Rasip1Ras interacting protein 11Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Ramp2 | Receptor activity-modifying protein 2 precursor | 31 |
| Robo4Roundabout homolog 4 precursor16Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a372solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Rasip1 | Ras interacting protein 1 | 1 |
| Sdprserum deprivation response0Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Robo4 | Roundabout homolog 4 precursor | 16 |
| Slc43a3solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-10Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slco2a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Sdpr | serum deprivation response | 0 |
| Slc9a3r2solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 20Slc02a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Slc43a3 | solute carrier family 43, member 3; selectively expressed in embryonic epithelia protein-1 | 0 |
| Slco2a1Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A12Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Slc9a3r2 | solute carrier family 9 (sodium/hydrogen exchanger), member 3 regulator 2 | 0 |
| Smad6Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 621Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Slco2a1 | Solute carrier organic anion transporter family member 2A1 | 2 |
| Sox13SRY-box containing gene 130Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Smad6 | Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 6 | 21 |
| Sox7Transcription factor SOX-77Stard9START domain containing 90 | Sox13 | SRY-box containing gene 13 | 0 |
| Stard9 START domain containing 9 0 | Sox7 | Transcription factor SOX-7 | ž |
| | Stard9 | START domain containing 9 | O |
| Tenc1 C1 domain-containing phosphatase and tensin-like protein: tensin 2 0 | Tenc1 | C1 domain-containing phosphatase and tensin-like protein: tensin 2 | õ |
| Tie1 Tvrosine-protein kinase receptor Tie-1 precursor 74 | Tie1 | Tyrosine-protein kinase receptor Tie-1 precursor | 74 |

Table 1. The 58-gene endothelial cluster. The "PubMed" column indicates the number of cocitations with the term "vascular" in PubMed abstracts at the timing of writing of this thesis.

number of transcripts that had not been previously linked to vascular development and function. At the time of writing of this thesis, 26 genes had no association with vascular biology in the published literature (Table 1).

3.4 The EC marker *DRAM* is associated with hypertension (Paper IV)

3.4.1 GWA studies and pathway analysis

Novel high-throughput technologies have enabled simultaneous genotyping of over one million genetic markers in a single experiment. Initial results from the first genome-wide association (GWA) studies revealed a large number of novel disease-



Figure 11. Mapping of GWA data to genes. Each gene was assigned association scores for each diseas. These scores were derived by identifying the strongest association signals in each gene locus.

associated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) for several of the common complex diseases [160-165]. However, it has also become clear that both the individual and combined effects of those variations are small, and together they generally explain only a fraction of the total estimated heritability [166]. GWA studies published so far have reported only the most significant SNPs, with Pvalues low enough to be significant after correction for multiple testing, while ignoring the rest. Although this has led to the discovery of novel associations for complex diseases, a significant fraction of the heritable component is likely to be hidden among less significant SNPs that confer small disease risks. Based on the idea that polygenic diseases arise from the combined action of multiple genes within common pathways, *pathway analysis* has been suggested as a means to uncover more of the heritability from existing GWA data [167, 168]. Instead of focusing on individual SNPs, this approach is aimed at identifying functionally coupled gene sets, such as established pathways, in which disease-associated genes are statistically enriched.

3.4.2 Hypertension SNPs in endothelial genes

The endothelial marker genes identified in **Paper III** represents a high quality description of specific expression in the endothelium and includes genes that are functionally related in the sense that they have vital functions in the vasculature. We sought to investigate if there were diseases for which associated SNPs were overrepresented in this gene set, with the aim of discovering novel vascular-related susceptibility genes. The recently published (2007) WTCCC GWA study describes association statistics for ~500.000 SNPs derived using ~3000 common controls and ~2000 individuals for each of seven major diseases [161]. The study reported significant association signals (P < 5e-7) for coronary artery disease (CAD), type 1 diabetes (T1D), type 2 diabetes (T2D), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), Crohn's disease (CD) and bipolar disease (BD), but failed to identify significant loci for hypertension (HT). We assigned an association score to each gene (n = 14431),

| Gene | Chr | Position | BD | CAD | CD | HT | RA | T1D | T2D | 1 | |
|-----------|-----|-----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---|-----|
| ADCY4 | 14 | 23857400 | 3.6E-01 | 2.5E-01 | 1.5E-03 | 4.1E-04 | 2.1E-03 | 3.0E-01 | 4.4E-02 | | |
| GPR116 | 6 | 46928300 | 1.9E-02 | 1.1E-02 | 3.1E-03 | 5.4E-04 | 4.1E-05 | 3.9E-03 | 1.2E-02 | | |
| FGD5 | 3 | 14835800 | 3.8E-02 | 1.6E-03 | 2.3E-02 | 8.1E-04 | 1.3E-02 | 1.0E-03 | 5.7E-03 | | |
| NP_071926 | 5 | 141013000 | 2.3E-02 | 1.3E-02 | 6.8E-02 | 1.0E-03 | 2.3E-01 | 4.9E-02 | 6.3E-02 | | ŝ |
| ITGA3 | 17 | 45488700 | 8.9E-03 | 1.7E-01 | 9.6E-02 | 1.5E-03 | 1.5E-01 | 3.0E-02 | 4.5E-02 | | ene |
| DRAM | 12 | 100774000 | 2.2E-01 | 4.2E-02 | 8.3E-02 | 1.8E-03 | 2.3E-02 | 2.2E-01 | 4.8E-02 | | g |
| ERG | 21 | 38675700 | 7.4E-04 | 6.7E-03 | 2.5E-02 | 2.0E-03 | 2.4E-02 | 8.8E-03 | 7.0E-03 | | 71 |
| PTPRB | 12 | 69201200 | 1.3E-02 | 8.7E-03 | 2.8E-03 | 3.5E-03 | 3.1E-02 | 1.3E-02 | 3.5E-02 | | |
| EHD4 | 15 | 39978900 | 2.0E-01 | 3.2E-03 | 1.0E-01 | 3.7E-03 | 7.5E-02 | 2.4E-01 | 7.7E-02 | | |
| SLCO2A1 | 3 | 135134000 | 6.3E-02 | 5.5E-02 | 8.6E-03 | 7.7E-03 | 2.5E-02 | 1.6E-01 | 3.2E-02 | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | 7 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | P = | 0.03 | P = 8 | 3.2e-3 | | | | |

Putative endothelial markers identified in Paper III:

Figure 12. Enrichment of hypertension-associated SNPs among endothelial genes. The analysis was based on a list of 71 genes that were identified in Paper III.

derived by identifying the most significant SNP from the WTCCC study in each gene locus (Figure 11). This was done separately for all seven diseases.

The EC genes identified in Paper III (71 gene list) were evaluated for enrichment of disease-associated SNPs, using the same statistical method that was described in Paper I (Section 3.1.2) for the identification of regulatory motifs. Genes were tagged as associated/not associated using a threshold far below what was required for genome-wide significance in the WTCCC study (P < 0.005). The analysis revealed an enrichment of hypertension-associated genes among EC markers (Figure 12). Although borderline significant (P = 0.057, Bonferroni corrected with n = 7), we decided to test the hypothesis that genetic variation in genes expressed specifically in the endothelium may have a role in development of hypertension. The strongest SNPs in the top six genes (Figure 12) were selected for replication in an independent patient material. In addition we chose to include a SNP in the NEBL gene, due to its relatively strong association in the WTCCC study (P = 1.5e-5) and because NEBL has an expression pattern which nearly qualified it for inclusion in the 71-gene list. By purifying CD31+ microvascular fragments from mouse tissues using antibody-coated magnetic Dynabeads, we could confirm strong differential expression in microvessels for all selected genes using qRT-PCR.

3.4.3 Linking DRAM to hypertension and blood pressure

An independent evaluation of the selected SNPs was performed in 5208 hypertensive patients and 5297 population based controls. DNA for the case group was obtained from the NORDIL study, which included subjects with severe hypertension [169], while control DNA was derived from the MDC-CC study, which is a population based cohort [170]. One SNP (rs10860812) in the DRAM

gene was found to be robustly associated with hypertension diagnosis (P = 0.0078). This finding is still significant at the P < 0.05 level after Bonferroni correction. Exclusion of patients in the control group that were on antihypertensive treatment (n = 888) further increased the statistical significance. The minor allele (A) of rs10860812 was found to have a protective effect (OR = 0.93; 95% CI 0.88-0.98 per A-allele) and the direction was the same as in the WTCCC study.

Previous efforts to associate genetic variation in the population with hypertension have met with limited success [171, 172]. The first GWA studies for HT failed to identify novel gene associations, although a follow up of the top 6 SNPs from WTCCC HT study later revealed one association to blood pressure but not with hypertension diagnosis [173]. Recently, a GWA screen for hypertension in Amish subjects identified one novel association in the STK39 gene [174]. rs10860812 is located in intron 1 of DRAM, and is not likely to be a direct disease-causing variant. The DRAM gene, which we concluded to be strongly enriched in the microvasculature of the kidney and the brain, is a regulator of autophagy that plays a critical role in apoptosis [175]. Apoptosis has been suggested to be of importance in hypertension-related vascular remodeling [176] and a central role for the kidney microvasculature in regulation of blood pressure is likewise firmly established [177]. DRAM is therefore a good candidate for a causal gene in this case. However, it should be noted that a number of other genes show various degree of linkage disequilibrium (LD) with this locus (the closest being GNPTAB and CCDC53), and further fine-mapping will be required to identify the causal SNP. Like most genetic variations that have been associated with common complex diseases, the effect size of the identified SNP was relatively small. However, the population frequency is high (0.46 for the protective A-allele), increasing its total contribution to disease in the population (population attributable risk, PAR).

To summarize, we could show that a genetic variant located in the DRAM gene, a regulator of apoptosis with strong differential expression in the microvasculature, is associated with development of hypertension in the human population.

3.5 Identification of microvascular miRNAs: role of miR-145 (Paper V)

During recent years, it has become clear that miRNAs have important roles in a wide range of biological processes. It is therefore natural that researchers have started to investigate the function of these molecules in vascular development and disease. Several studies have established a role for the miRNA pathway in angiogenesis and vasculogenesis. Knockout of the Dicer enzyme in mice leads to embryonic lethality and impaired angiogenesis and yolk sac formation [178] and siRNA knockdown of Dicer or Drosha leads to reduced endothelial proliferation, sprouting and network formation *in vitro* [179, 180]. The function of a number of

individual miRNAs in the vasculature has also been established, among them miR-126 which has strong endothelial expression and has been shown to control VCAM-1 expression in endothelial cells [181] and to regulate vascular integrity and angiogenesis *in vivo* in mouse and zebrafish [182-184]. However, it is likely that more miRNAs with important roles in the microvasculature remain to be identified. Several attempts have been made to apply microarray technology to identify miRNAs with strong or differential expression in endothelial cells. These have all been performed *in vitro* on HUVEC cells [179-181, 185] or on embryoid body (EB) cultures [183].

3.5.1 miR-145 is expressed in pericytes of the microvasculature

Specific/selective expression is a strong indicator of important function and we therefore screened publicly available datasets for miRNAs that appeared to be enriched in the mature microvasculature. A similar approach as the one described in Paper III was applied; six miRNAs were selected for further validation based on differential expression in two different highly vascularized structures; the lung and the kidney glomerulus. qRT-PCR on CD31+ vascular fragments isolated from four different adult mouse tissues revealed varying degrees of microvascular enrichment for all six miRNAs. In particular miR-126, a known endothelial marker, was consistently and strongly enriched in microvessels, followed by miR-145, which also showed convincing enrichment in fragments from all tissues. Microvascular expression of miR-145 has not been described, but one study found it to be highly expressed in the carotid artery [186] and it was recently shown to be expressed in mesangial cells of the kidney glomerulus and in smooth muscle [187]. These results suggested that it could be expressed in pericytes rather than endothelial cells. By investigating expression of miR-145 in vascular fragments from pericyte-deficient Pdgfbret ret mice and using in situ hybridization on mouse tissue sections we could establish that miR-145 is, in the microvasculature, expressed in pericytes.

3.5.2 miR-145 regulates Fli1

Since nothing was published on the molecular function of miR-145, we used target prediction software to identify possible functions for this miRNA in the vasculature. Interestingly, *Fli1*, an EC-expressed ETS family transcription factor that plays a crucial role in vascular development [188, 189] was highly ranked using several different algorithms. Using TargetScan [190] we could identify four possible miR-145 binding sites in the *Fli1* 3' UTR that were also evolutionarily conserved (Figure 13A). To evaluate if the predicted sites could mediate silencing by miR-145, these were cloned into the 3' UTRs of a series of luciferase reporter constructs. Cotransfection of these constructs with a miR-145 mimic dsRNA (Pre-miR-145) caused a significant reduction in reporter signal for all sites, while single base pair mutations in those sites reduced or abolished silencing (Figure 13B). Furthermore,



Figure 13. miR-145 regulates *Fli1.* (A) Four evolutionarily conserved miR-145 binding sites are present in the *Fli1* 3'UTR. Seed regions are indicated in grey. (B) Luciferase assays showing that all predicted sites can mediate silencing by miR-145. 60 bp regions containing wild-type (WT) and point mutated (Mut.) sites were cloned into a CMV-luciferase reporter and cotransfections with synthetic miR-145 or negative control were done in HEK/293 cells. Point mutations are indicated in bold/italic in (A).

western blot analysis showed that overexpression of miR-145 in mouse vascular aortic endothelial cells (VAEC) lead to downregulation of the FLI1 protein.

3.5.3 Modulation of cell migration by miR-145

Considering our results showing that microvascular expression of miR-145 is primarily due to expression in pericytes, the identification of the endothelial transcription factor FLI1 as a target of miR-145 was surprising. However, expression of miR-145 in the endothelium under certain conditions, or in low levels, is still possible. To study phenotypic effects of miR-145 overexpression, a synthetic miR-145 dsRNA was first introduced into VAEC cells cultured in growth factor supplemented medium. Using a wound healing assay, in which scratches were generated in a confluent cell layer and the amount of wound closure was determined 24 hours later, we could conclude that the migratory capability was reduced in cell transfected with synthetic miR-145. BrdU incorporation assays showed that cell proliferation was unchanged. Blood vessel growth in vivo is guided by growth factor gradients, and we therefore investigated cell migration in response to a gradient of VEGFA in a microfluidic migration chamber. Migration in the direction of the gradient was reduced by more than 50% in cells transfected with synthetic miR-145, while migration perpendicular to the gradient was unchanged. These findings suggest a role for miR-145 in regulation of cell migration in the vasculature. However, the results leave several questions unanswered. One of them is the role of miR-145 in vivo. Our preliminary results from overexpression of miR-145 in the developing zebrafish embryo did not result in a detectable phenotype; however, this could be due to technical issues. Another major unanswered question is the role of FLI1 in the observed phenotypic effects. FLI1 is an early marker of hemangioblast differentiation that has an important role in blood/vascular development and angiogenesis [189, 191-196]. It has also been shown to regulate

endoglin [197]. Endoglin is upregulated on the surface of proliferating and activated endothelial cells [198] and functions as an accessory receptor for the transforming growth factor β (TGB- β) family of proteins [199]. FLI1 is a potential mediator of the observed effects, but further studies, preferably rescue experiments, are needed to determine this. Finally, there is a discrepancy between the expression patterns of FLI1 and miR-145. One possibility is that FLI1, although considered to be an endothelial marker, is also expressed in pericytes under certain conditions (similar observations have been made for e.g. Ephrin-B2 [200] and VEGFR2/KDR [201]).

In conclusion, we identified miR-145 as a novel miRNA marker for pericytes. In addition, five other miRNAs with specific or selective expression in the microvascular endothelium were identified. Finally, we could show that miR-145 is a regulator of the *Fli1* gene and that overexpression of miR-145 leads to reduced cell migration *in vitro*.

4 Concluding remarks and future perspectives

This thesis presents findings in terms of novel regulators of gene expression, both in the vasculature (**Paper II**, **V**) and in other cells (**Paper I**). It also expands the current catalogue of vascular-specific marker genes, both protein-coding (**Paper III**) and non-coding (**Paper V**). In addition, it proposes that genetic variation in one of these newly identified vascular markers contributes to development of hypertension (**Paper IV**).

In **Paper I** we could confirm, using an unbiased computational approach, that there is modularity in the regulation of mammalian genes, in the sense that genes with similar expression patterns are often associated with common transcriptional regulators. Despite limitations in the amount of sequence that was analyzed and the number of transcription factors that were considered, we could rediscover several established regulatory mechanisms. Further analysis using the methods developed in this work suggested the zink finger transcription factor Zfp148 to be a putative regulator of ECM genes and EC-expressed genes, and the latter was later confirmed in zebrafish [202]. We have generated Zfp148-deficient mice but have yet to show the validity of these hypotheses *in vivo*. Several other predicted regulators remain to be validated.

LPP has been shown to play a role in SMC migration; an important mechanisms in vascular disease. This motivates studies on the regulation of LPP, and our conclusion that LPP is regulated by SRF/myocardin (**Paper II**) is a first step in this direction. However, a lot more remains to be done. The CArG box that mediates transcriptional activation of LPP (CArG 8) is located in a region that displays extremely high sequence conservation across a range of species, and a number of putative binding sites are present in this region (Figure 14). Interestingly, a PEA3 site is present in close proximity to the CArG box. It was recently shown that LPP can act as a transcriptional coactivator in complex with the ETS factor PEA3 [133], and this suggests a possible autoregulatory loop.

Many of the vital signaling molecules that control blood vessel development are expressed specifically by vascular cells, and in **Paper III** the number of known EC-specific/selective genes was essentially doubled. It seems reasonable that many of these novel markers have vital roles in the vasculature. Precise understanding of their function during vascular growth will require extensive experimental efforts using e.g. genetically engineered mice. Among the newly identified markers is *Gpr116* (Ig-hepta), an orphan receptor of the adhesion GPCR family, for which endothelium-selective expression has not been recognized [203]. Interestingly, a patent application was recently filed for a GPR116 agonist (USPTO 20080312281, OSI Pharmaceuticals). The inventors claim a possible use in treatment of obesity and diabetes, due to an observed expression in the pancreas, small instestine, colon



Figure 14. Putative regulatory elements in the intronic promoter of *LPP***.** The black graph shows the degree of evolutionary conservation in a region covering -350...+50 relative the alternative transcription start in *LPP*. Putative binding sites from the TRANSFAC database are indicated.

and adipose tissue. Evaluation of the effect of this substance on angiogenic sprouting would be an exciting future prospect.

In **Paper IV**, we could show that a genetic variant located within in one of the newly identified EC markers, DRAM, was associated with development of human hypertension. However, the mechanism behind this association remains unclear, and fine mapping of the DRAM locus will be required to identify the causal variant. If DRAM is in fact involved in development of this disease – which is reasonable considering its expression pattern and putative role in vascular remodeling – this warrants further investigation of the underlying molecular mechanisms. No mouse knockout studies of DRAM have been published at the time of writing of this thesis, and this would be a natural continuation.

In Paper V, we identified miR-145 as a marker for pericytes in microvessels. Overexpression of miR-145 had an effect on cell migration in vitro, but this only represents a small initial step towards understanding of its function in the microvasculature. Although we identified the Fli1 gene as a target for miR-145, the putative role of Fli1 as a mediator of the migration effect remains to be determined. The list of predicted targets include other genes of interest in this context, e.g. vasorin (*Vasn*), which is expressed is VSMC and is involved in TGF- β signaling [204]. miR-145 is part of a polycistronic transcript that also contains miR-143, and these miRNAs are therefore coregulated. Consequently, miR-143 and its targets (which includes angiomotin, a protein that regulates endothelial cell migration and tube formation [205]) should be looked at. No knockout studies on mir-145/143 have been published. However, our attempts at overexpressing miR-145 in zebrafish did not result in a detectable phenotype. In addition to miR-145, a number of other miRNAs, including miR-23a, were identified as enriched in microvessels. The function of these molecules in the vasculature remains to be investigated.

5 Acknowledgements

A large number of people have, both directly and indirectly, contributed to this thesis. I would like to start by giving a big acknowledgement to my thesis advisor Per Lindahl. While others complain about absent advisers, I have had the luxury of having one that has been interested and involved in all aspects of my work. Thank you for always seeing possibilities instead of problems, and for countless inspiring discussions over countless cups of coffee. Thanks also to Petter Mostad for informal cosupervision and to Olle Nerman, my cosupervisor in the Research School in Genomics and Bioinformatics.

I would like to thank all former and present members of the Lindahl group. Henrik Lindskog, for welcoming me to the group with open arms, for excellent introduction to wet lab work and for good company and collaboration throughout several years. Sven Nelander, for introducing me to genomics and the smooth muscle cell, for inspiring collaboration and for always being supportive and helpful. Cecilia Bondjers – in addition to invaluable support in the lab, I enjoyed your company and you made it more fun to go to work. Thanks also for making lab 10 a less disastrous place and for cleaning my computer monitor. Per Wasteson had an important role in the "beer club". Volkan Sayin, for bringing energy to the lab. Anna Nilton, Lisa Athley. Marleen Petit made important contributions during one year.

I almost can't believe that I have spent 4.5 years together with some of the people in the writing room. Sara – thanks for teaching me about lindyhop, for giving me fruits and a lot of laughs. Annika, I really enjoyed your company during all these years and thanks for accepting my offer to be toastmaster. Pontus, for 18th century new years parties and endless discussions about science, careers and biotech ideas. Rahil, for so gladly accepting my offer to be toastmaster together with Annika. Jens the stipend master, Vincent, Xianghua.

Lots of people at the Wallenberg Laboratory deserve acknowledgements for providing a good working atmosphere and for being helpful with lab techniques and equipment. Levent Akyurek and Fredrik Bäckhed – thanks for being helpful with my choice of postdoc laboratory. Rosie Perkins gave valuable suggestions for the thesis abstract and Anita Wichmann helped with proofreading of the manuscript. Heimir, for flawless IT infrastructure. Magnus, Merja, Christina and Mujtaba provide invaluable services to everyone at the lab. Fysiologgruppen, for unknowingly lending me their ultrasound examination room during late hours of writing.

Collaboration is the way to get things done in science, and I have been lucky to get to work with all sorts of people outside the Wallenberg lab. Elisabeth Wallgard of the Betsholtz group at Karolinska – fantastic that the correlation analyses finally became a nice ATVB paper, and I also appreciated your firm knowledge of the biology of the Bergstunga. Guillem Genove. Johan Kreuger in Uppsala, together with lab members Johan, Irmeli and Peder – I haven't met you but have really enjoyed working with you. Olle Melander and Bo Hedblad at CRC in Malmö had a central role in the genetics paper. The genomics core facility in Göteborg, especially Camilla, Åsa and Staffan. Scott J. Harvey at Hopital Necker-Enfants Malades, Paris, helped with *in situ* hybridizations.

Thanks to my parents for helping out with the dissertation party and for always being helpful, generous and supportive. Thanks also to my brother and sister and to friends outside of the lab. The last few months have involved some tough challenges and a lot of hard work. Julia, you made it much easier – coming home to you makes me happy everyday.

Thank you also to the ones I have forgotten to mention, and I am sure there are quite a few.

6 Additional publications

- I. Transcriptional profiling reveals a critical role for tyrosine phosphatase VE-PTP in regulation of VEGFR2 activity and endothelial cell morphogenesis
 Mellberg S, Dimberg A, Bahram F, Hayashi M, Rennel E, Ameur A, Westholm JO, <u>Larsson E</u>, Lindahl P, Cross MJ and Claesson-Welsh L *FASEB J*, 2009. In press
- II. Do two mutually exclusive gene modules define the phenotypic diversity of mammalian smooth muscle? <u>Larsson E</u>, McLean SE, Mecham RP, Lindahl P and Nelander S. *Mol Genet Genomics*, 2008. 280(2):127-37
- III. HeliCis: a DNA motif discovery tool for colocalized motif pairs with periodic spacing

Larsson E, Lindahl P and Mostad P BMC Bioinformatics, 2007. 28;8:418

- IV. RhoA-dependent vascular smooth muscle cell-specific transcription: adding diaphanous formins to the puzzle <u>Larsson E</u>, Zhou X and Akyürek LM *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, 2007. 27(3):448-9
- V. New insights to vascular smooth muscle cell and pericyte differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells in vitro Lindskog H, Athley E, <u>Larsson E</u>, Lundin S, Hellström M and Lindahl P *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, 2006. 26(7):1457-64

7 References

- 1. Hubbard, T., et al., *The Ensembl genome database project*. Nucleic Acids Res, 2002. **30**(1): p. 38-41.
- 2. Levine, M. and R. Tjian, *Transcription regulation and animal diversity*. Nature, 2003. **424**(6945): p. 147-51.
- 3. Bertone, P., et al., *Global identification of human transcribed sequences with genome tiling arrays.* Science, 2004. **306**(5705): p. 2242-6.
- 4. Costa, F.F., *Non-coding RNAs: lost in translation?* Gene, 2007. **386**(1-2): p. 1-10.
- 5. Guttman, M., et al., Chromatin signature reveals over a thousand highly conserved large non-coding RNAs in mammals. Nature, 2009.
- 6. Alberts, B., et al., *Molecular biology of the cell*. 2008: Garland Science.
- 7. Smale, S.T. and J.T. Kadonaga, *The RNA polymerase II core promoter*. Annu Rev Biochem, 2003. **72**: p. 449-79.
- 8. Davidson, E.H., The Regulatory Genome: Gene Regulatory Networks In Development and Evolution. 2006: Academic Press.
- 9. Britten, R.J. and E.H. Davidson, *Gene regulation for higher cells: a theory.* Science, 1969. **165**(891): p. 349-57.
- 10. Watson, J.D. and F.H. Crick, *Molecular structure of nucleic acids; a structure for deoxyribose nucleic acid.* Nature, 1953. **171**(4356): p. 737-8.
- 11. Gerstein, M.B., et al., *What is a gene, post-ENCODE? History and updated definition.* Genome Res, 2007. **17**(6): p. 669-81.
- 12. Owens, G.K., M.S. Kumar, and B.R. Wamhoff, *Molecular regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell differentiation in development and disease*. Physiol Rev, 2004. **84**(3): p. 767-801.
- 13. Tapscott, S.J., The circuitry of a master switch: Myod and the regulation of skeletal muscle gene transcription. Development, 2005. **132**(12): p. 2685-95.
- 14. Naya, F.J. and E. Olson, *MEF2: a transcriptional target for signaling pathways controlling skeletal muscle growth and differentiation*. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 1999. **11**(6): p. 683-8.
- 15. Scarpulla, R.C., Nuclear control of respiratory chain expression by nuclear respiratory factors and PGC-1-related coactivator. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2008. 1147: p. 321-34.
- 16. Bushati, N. and S.M. Cohen, *microRNA functions*. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 2007. 23: p. 175-205.
- 17. Lee, R.C., R.L. Feinbaum, and V. Ambros, *The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small* RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. Cell, 1993. **75**(5): p. 843-54.
- 18. Lee, Y., et al., *MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II*. Embo J, 2004. **23**(20): p. 4051-60.
- Kim, V.N., *MicroRNA biogenesis: coordinated cropping and dicing.* Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2005.
 6(5): p. 376-85.
- 20. Valencia-Sanchez, M.A., et al., *Control of translation and mRNA degradation by miRNAs and siRNAs*. Genes Dev, 2006. **20**(5): p. 515-24.
- 21. John, B., et al., Human MicroRNA targets. PLoS Biol, 2004. 2(11): p. e363.
- 22. Huang, J.C., et al., Using expression profiling data to identify human microRNA targets. Nat Methods, 2007. 4(12): p. 1045-9.
- 23. Crick, F., Diffusion in embryogenesis. Nature, 1970. 225(5231): p. 420-2.
- 24. Adams, R.H. and K. Alitalo, *Molecular regulation of angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis*. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2007. **8**(6): p. 464-78.
- 25. Fischer, C., M. Schneider, and P. Carmeliet, *Principles and therapeutic implications of angiogenesis, vasculogenesis and arteriogenesis.* Handb Exp Pharmacol, 2006(176 Pt 2): p. 157-212.
- 26. Coultas, L., K. Chawengsaksophak, and J. Rossant, *Endothelial cells and VEGF in vascular development*. Nature, 2005. **438**(7070): p. 937-45.
- 27. Bult, C.J., et al., *The Mouse Genome Database (MGD): mouse biology and model systems*. Nucleic Acids Res, 2008. **36**(Database issue): p. D724-8.

- 28. Tammela, T., et al., *The biology of vascular endothelial growth factors*. Cardiovasc Res, 2005. **65**(3): p. 550-63.
- 29. Nimmagadda, S., et al., BMP4 and noggin control embryonic blood vessel formation by antagonistic regulation of VEGFR-2 (Quek1) expression. Dev Biol, 2005. 280(1): p. 100-10.
- 30. Shalaby, F., et al., Failure of blood-island formation and vasculogenesis in Flk-1-deficient mice. Nature, 1995. **376**(6535): p. 62-6.
- 31. Carmeliet, P., et al., *Abnormal blood vessel development and lethality in embryos lacking a single VEGF allele*. Nature, 1996. **380**(6573): p. 435-9.
- 32. Ferrara, N., et al., Heterozygous embryonic lethality induced by targeted inactivation of the VEGF gene. Nature, 1996. **380**(6573): p. 439-42.
- 33. Bracken, C.P., M.L. Whitelaw, and D.J. Peet, *The hypoxia-inducible factors: key transcriptional regulators of hypoxic responses.* Cell Mol Life Sci, 2003. **60**(7): p. 1376-93.
- 34. Pola, R., et al., The morphogen Sonic hedgehog is an indirect angiogenic agent upregulating two families of angiogenic growth factors. Nat Med, 2001. 7(6): p. 706-11.
- 35. Ferrara, N., Vascular endothelial growth factor: basic science and clinical progress. Endocr Rev, 2004. 25(4): p. 581-611.
- 36. Hiratsuka, S., et al., *MMP9 induction by vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1 is involved in lung-specific metastasis.* Cancer Cell, 2002. **2**(4): p. 289-300.
- 37. Wang, H.U., Z.F. Chen, and D.J. Anderson, *Molecular distinction and angiogenic interaction* between embryonic arteries and veins revealed by ephrin-B2 and its receptor Eph-B4. Cell, 1998. **93**(5): p. 741-53.
- 38. You, L.R., et al., Suppression of Notch signalling by the COUP-TFII transcription factor regulates vein identity. Nature, 2005. 435(7038): p. 98-104.
- 39. Torres-Vazquez, J., M. Kamei, and B.M. Weinstein, *Molecular distinction between arteries and veins*. Cell Tissue Res, 2003. **314**(1): p. 43-59.
- 40. Klagsbrun, M., S. Takashima, and R. Mamluk, *The role of neuropilin in vascular and tumor biology*. Adv Exp Med Biol, 2002. **515**: p. 33-48.
- 41. le Noble, F., et al., *Flow regulates arterial-venous differentiation in the chick embryo yolk sac.* Development, 2004. **131**(2): p. 361-75.
- 42. Gerhardt, H., et al., VEGF guides angiogenic sprouting utilizing endothelial tip cell filopodia. J Cell Biol, 2003. **161**(6): p. 1163-77.
- 43. Hellstrom, M., et al., Dll4 signalling through Notch1 regulates formation of tip cells during angiogenesis. Nature, 2007. 445(7129): p. 776-80.
- 44. Lobov, I.B., et al., Delta-like ligand 4 (Dll4) is induced by VEGF as a negative regulator of angiogenic sprouting. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. **104**(9): p. 3219-24.
- 45. Wallez, Y. and P. Huber, Endothelial adherens and tight junctions in vascular homeostasis, inflammation and angiogenesis. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2008. **1778**(3): p. 794-809.
- 46. Gu, C., et al., Semaphorin 3E and plexin-D1 control vascular pattern independently of neuropilins. Science, 2005. **307**(5707): p. 265-8.
- 47. Lu, X., et al., The netrin receptor UNC5B mediates guidance events controlling morphogenesis of the vascular system. Nature, 2004. **432**(7014): p. 179-86.
- 48. Park, K.W., et al., Robo4 is a vascular-specific receptor that inhibits endothelial migration. Dev Biol, 2003. **261**(1): p. 251-67.
- 49. Bedell, V.M., et al., roundabout4 is essential for angiogenesis in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2005. **102**(18): p. 6373-8.
- 50. Bandopadhyay, R., et al., Contractile proteins in pericytes at the blood-brain and blood-retinal barriers. J Neurocytol, 2001. **30**(1): p. 35-44.
- 51. Majesky, M.W., Developmental basis of vascular smooth muscle diversity. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2007. 27(6): p. 1248-58.
- 52. Armulik, A., A. Abramsson, and C. Betsholtz, *Endothelial/pericyte interactions*. Circ Res, 2005. **97**(6): p. 512-23.
- 53. Chen, S. and R.J. Lechleider, *Transforming growth factor-beta-induced differentiation of smooth muscle from a neural crest stem cell line*. Circ Res, 2004. **94**(9): p. 1195-202.
- 54. Hirschi, K.K., S.A. Rohovsky, and P.A. D'Amore, *PDGF*, *TGF-beta*, and heterotypic cell-cell interactions mediate endothelial cell-induced recruitment of 10T1/2 cells and their differentiation to a smooth muscle fate. J Cell Biol, 1998. **141**(3): p. 805-14.

- 55. Sinha, S., et al., *Transforming growth factor-beta1 signaling contributes to development of smooth muscle cells from embryonic stem cells.* Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2004. **287**(6): p. C1560-8.
- 56. Lebrin, F., et al., Endoglin promotes endothelial cell proliferation and TGF-beta/ALK1 signal transduction. Embo J, 2004. 23(20): p. 4018-28.
- 57. Arthur, H.M., et al., Endoglin, an ancillary TGFbeta receptor, is required for extraembryonic angiogenesis and plays a key role in heart development. Dev Biol, 2000. 217(1): p. 42-53.
- 58. Oh, S.P., et al., Activin receptor-like kinase 1 modulates transforming growth factor-beta 1 signaling in the regulation of angiogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2000. 97(6): p. 2626-31.
- 59. Goumans, M.J., et al., Balancing the activation state of the endothelium via two distinct TGF-beta type I receptors. Embo J, 2002. **21**(7): p. 1743-53.
- 60. High, F.A., et al., Endothelial expression of the Notch ligand Jagged1 is required for vascular smooth muscle development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2008. **105**(6): p. 1955-9.
- 61. Leveen, P., et al., Mice deficient for PDGF B show renal, cardiovascular, and hematological abnormalities. Genes Dev, 1994. **8**(16): p. 1875-87.
- 62. Lindahl, P., et al., Pericyte loss and microaneurysm formation in PDGF-B-deficient mice. Science, 1997. 277(5323): p. 242-5.
- 63. Hellstrom, M., et al., Role of PDGF-B and PDGFR-beta in recruitment of vascular smooth muscle cells and pericytes during embryonic blood vessel formation in the mouse. Development, 1999. **126**(14): p. 3047-55.
- 64. Enge, M., et al., *Endothelium-specific platelet-derived growth factor-B ablation mimics diabetic retinopathy*. Embo J, 2002. **21**(16): p. 4307-16.
- 65. Bjarnegard, M., et al., Endothelium-specific ablation of PDGFB leads to pericyte loss and glomerular, cardiac and placental abnormalities. Development, 2004. **131**(8): p. 1847-57.
- 66. Lindblom, P., et al., Endothelial PDGF-B retention is required for proper investment of pericytes in the microvessel wall. Genes Dev, 2003. 17(15): p. 1835-40.
- 67. Sato, T.N., et al., Distinct roles of the receptor tyrosine kinases Tie-1 and Tie-2 in blood vessel formation. Nature, 1995. **376**(6535): p. 70-4.
- 68. Suri, C., et al., Requisite role of angiopoietin-1, a ligand for the TIE2 receptor, during embryonic angiogenesis. Cell, 1996. 87(7): p. 1171-80.
- 69. Sundberg, C., et al., Stable expression of angiopoietin-1 and other markers by cultured pericytes: phenotypic similarities to a subpopulation of cells in maturing vessels during later stages of angiogenesis in vivo. Lab Invest, 2002. **82**(4): p. 387-401.
- 70. Thurston, G., et al., *Leakage-resistant blood vessels in mice transgenically overexpressing angiopoietin-*1. Science, 1999. **286**(5449): p. 2511-4.
- 71. Uemura, A., et al., Recombinant angiopoietin-1 restores higher-order architecture of growing blood vessels in mice in the absence of mural cells. J Clin Invest, 2002. **110**(11): p. 1619-28.
- 72. Maisonpierre, P.C., et al., Angiopoietin-2, a natural antagonist for Tie2 that disrupts in vivo angiogenesis. Science, 1997. 277(5322): p. 55-60.
- 73. Gale, N.W., et al., Angiopoietin-2 is required for postnatal angiogenesis and lymphatic patterning, and only the latter role is rescued by Angiopoietin-1. Dev Cell, 2002. **3**(3): p. 411-23.
- 74. Zhang, L., et al., *Tumor-derived vascular endothelial growth factor up-regulates angiopoietin-2 in host endothelium and destabilizes host vasculature, supporting angiogenesis in ovarian cancer.* Cancer Res, 2003. **63**(12): p. 3403-12.
- 75. Eklund, L. and B.R. Olsen, *Tie receptors and their angiopoietin ligands are context-dependent regulators of vascular remodeling.* Exp Cell Res, 2006. **312**(5): p. 630-41.
- 76. Gerhardt, H., et al., N-cadherin expression in endothelial cells during early angiogenesis in the eye and brain of the chicken: relation to blood-retina and blood-brain barrier development. Eur J Neurosci, 1999. **11**(4): p. 1191-201.
- 77. Gerhardt, H., H. Wolburg, and C. Redies, *N-cadherin mediates pericytic-endothelial interaction during brain angiogenesis in the chicken*. Dev Dyn, 2000. **218**(3): p. 472-9.
- 78. Somlyo, A.P. and A.V. Somlyo, *Ca2+ sensitivity of smooth muscle and nonmuscle myosin II: modulated by G proteins, kinases, and myosin phosphatase.* Physiol Rev, 2003. **83**(4): p. 1325-58.
- 79. Murphy, R.A., What is special about smooth muscle? The significance of covalent crossbridge regulation. FASEB J, 1994. 8(3): p. 311-8.
- 80. Owens, G.K., Regulation of differentiation of vascular smooth muscle cells. Physiol Rev, 1995. 75(3): p. 487-517.

- 81. Yoshida, T. and G.K. Owens, *Molecular determinants of vascular smooth muscle cell diversity*. Circ Res, 2005. **96**(3): p. 280-91.
- 82. Larsson, E., et al., Do two mutually exclusive gene modules define the phenotypic diversity of mammalian smooth muscle? Mol Genet Genomics, 2008. 280(2): p. 127-37.
- 83. Rossi, G.P., et al., Aortic smooth muscle cell phenotypic modulation and fibrillar collagen deposition in angiotensin II-dependent hypertension. Cardiovasc Res, 2002. 55(1): p. 178-89.
- 84. Rzucidlo, E.M., K.A. Martin, and R.J. Powell, Regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell differentiation. J Vasc Surg, 2007. 45 Suppl A: p. A25-32.
- 85. Han, C.I., G.R. Campbell, and J.H. Campbell, *Circulating bone marrow cells can contribute to neointimal formation.* J Vasc Res, 2001. **38**(2): p. 113-9.
- 86. DeRuiter, M.C., et al., *Embryonic endothelial cells transdifferentiate into mesenchymal cells expressing smooth muscle actins in vivo and in vitro*. Circ Res, 1997. **80**(4): p. 444-51.
- 87. Libby, P., Atherosclerosis: the new view. Sci Am, 2002. 286(5): p. 46-55.
- Hao, H., G. Gabbiani, and M.L. Bochaton-Piallat, Arterial smooth muscle cell heterogeneity: implications for atherosclerosis and restenosis development. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2003. 23(9): p. 1510-20.
- 89. Miano, J.M., Serum response factor: toggling between disparate programs of gene expression. J Mol Cell Cardiol, 2003. **35**(6): p. 577-93.
- 90. Messenguy, F. and E. Dubois, Role of MADS box proteins and their cofactors in combinatorial control of gene expression and cell development. Gene, 2003. **316**: p. 1-21.
- 91. Layne, M.D., et al., Characterization of the mouse aortic carboxypeptidase-like protein promoter reveals activity in differentiated and dedifferentiated vascular smooth muscle cells. Circ Res, 2002. **90**(6): p. 728-36.
- 92. Mack, C.P., et al., Smooth muscle alpha-actin CArG elements coordinate formation of a smooth muscle cell-selective, serum response factor-containing activation complex. Circ Res, 2000. **86**(2): p. 221-32.
- 93. Larsson, E., P. Lindahl, and P. Mostad, *HeliCis: a DNA motif discovery tool for colocalized motif pairs with periodic spacing.* BMC Bioinformatics, 2007. **8**: p. 418.
- 94. Parlakian, A., et al., Targeted inactivation of serum response factor in the developing heart results in myocardial defects and embryonic lethality. Mol Cell Biol, 2004. 24(12): p. 5281-9.
- 95. Li, S., et al., Requirement for serum response factor for skeletal muscle growth and maturation revealed by tissue-specific gene deletion in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2005. **102**(4): p. 1082-7.
- 96. Mack, C.P. and J.S. Hinson, Regulation of smooth muscle differentiation by the myocardin family of serum response factor co-factors. J Thromb Haemost, 2005. **3**(9): p. 1976-84.
- 97. Wang, Z., et al., Myocardin is a master regulator of smooth muscle gene expression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. **100**(12): p. 7129-34.
- 98. Wang, D., et al., Activation of cardiac gene expression by myocardin, a transcriptional cofactor for serum response factor. Cell, 2001. **105**(7): p. 851-62.
- 99. Du, K.L., et al., Myocardin is a critical serum response factor cofactor in the transcriptional program regulating smooth muscle cell differentiation. Mol Cell Biol, 2003. 23(7): p. 2425-37.
- 100. Li, S., et al., The serum response factor coactivator myocardin is required for vascular smooth muscle development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. **100**(16): p. 9366-70.
- 101. Li, J., et al., Myocardin-related transcription factor B is required in cardiac neural crest for smooth muscle differentiation and cardiovascular development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2005. **102**(25): p. 8916-21.
- 102. Li, S., et al., Requirement of a myocardin-related transcription factor for development of mammary myoepithelial cells. Mol Cell Biol, 2006. **26**(15): p. 5797-808.
- 103. Long, X., et al., Myocardin is a bifunctional switch for smooth versus skeletal muscle differentiation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. **104**(42): p. 16570-5.
- 104. Long, X., et al., Myocardin is sufficient for a smooth muscle-like contractile phenotype. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2008. 28(8): p. 1505-10.
- 105. Hautmann, M.B., C.S. Madsen, and G.K. Owens, *A transforming growth factor beta (TGFbeta)* control element drives TGFbeta-induced stimulation of smooth muscle alpha-actin gene expression in concert with two CArG elements. J Biol Chem, 1997. **272**(16): p. 10948-56.
- 106. Liu, Y., S. Sinha, and G. Owens, *A transforming growth factor-beta control element required for SM alpha-actin expression in vivo also partially mediates GKLF-dependent transcriptional repression.* J Biol Chem, 2003. **278**(48): p. 48004-11.

- 107. Holycross, B.J., et al., *Platelet-derived growth factor-BB-induced suppression of smooth muscle cell differentiation*. Circ Res, 1992. **71**(6): p. 1525-32.
- 108. Sano, H., et al., Functional blockade of platelet-derived growth factor receptor-beta but not of receptoralpha prevents vascular smooth muscle cell accumulation in fibrous cap lesions in apolipoprotein Edeficient mice. Circulation, 2001. **103**(24): p. 2955-60.
- 109. Kawai-Kowase, K. and G.K. Owens, *Multiple repressor pathways contribute to phenotypic switching of vascular smooth muscle cells*. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2007. **292**(1): p. C59-69.
- Wang, Z., et al., Myocardin and ternary complex factors compete for SRF to control smooth muscle gene expression. Nature, 2004. 428(6979): p. 185-9.
 Dejana, E., A. Taddei, and A.M. Randi, Foxs and Ets in the transcriptional regulation of
- 111. Dejana, E., A. Taddei, and A.M. Randi, Foxs and Ets in the transcriptional regulation of endothelial cell differentiation and angiogenesis. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2007. 1775(2): p. 298-312.
- 112. Minami, T. and W.C. Aird, *Endothelial cell gene regulation*. Trends Cardiovasc Med, 2005. **15**(5): p. 174-84.
- 113. De Val, S., et al., Combinatorial regulation of endothelial gene expression by ets and forkhead transcription factors. Cell, 2008. 135(6): p. 1053-64.
- 114. Sjuve, R., et al., Mechanical alterations in smooth muscle from mice lacking desmin. J Muscle Res Cell Motil, 1998. **19**(4): p. 415-29.
- 115. van Eys, G.J., P.M. Niessen, and S.S. Rensen, *Smoothelin in vascular smooth muscle cells*. Trends Cardiovasc Med, 2007. **17**(1): p. 26-30.
- 116. North, A.J., et al., *Calponin is localised in both the contractile apparatus and the cytoskeleton of smooth muscle cells.* J Cell Sci, 1994. **107 (Pt 3)**: p. 437-44.
- 117. Gorenne, I., et al., LPP, a LIM protein highly expressed in smooth muscle. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2003. 285(3): p. C674-85.
- 118. Wingender, E., Recognition of regulatory regions in genomic sequences. J Biotechnol, 1994. **35**(2-3): p. 273-80.
- 119. Sandelin, A., et al., *JASPAR: an open-access database for eukaryotic transcription factor binding profiles.* Nucleic Acids Res, 2004. **32 Database issue:** p. D91-4.
- 120. Su, A.I., et al., A gene atlas of the mouse and human protein-encoding transcriptomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2004. **101**(16): p. 6062-7.
- 121. Eisen, M.B., et al., *Cluster analysis and display of genome-wide expression patterns*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1998. **95**(25): p. 14863-8.
- 122. Tagle, D.A., et al., *Embryonic epsilon and gamma globin genes of a prosimian primate (Galago crassicaudatus)*. Nucleotide and amino acid sequences, developmental regulation and phylogenetic footprints. J Mol Biol, 1988. **203**(2): p. 439-55.
- 123. Favot, L., et al., Cytoplasmic YY1 is associated with increased smooth muscle-specific gene expression: implications for neonatal pulmonary hypertension. Am J Pathol, 2005. 167(6): p. 1497-509.
- 124. Yoshida, T., MCAT elements and the TEF-1 family of transcription factors in muscle development and disease. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2008. 28(1): p. 8-17.
- 125. Nelander, S., P. Mostad, and P. Lindahl, *Prediction of cell type-specific gene modules: identification and initial characterization of a core set of smooth muscle-specific genes.* Genome Res, 2003. **13**(8): p. 1838-54.
- 126. Gorenne, I., et al., LPP expression during in vitro smooth muscle differentiation and stent-induced vascular injury. Circ Res, 2006. **98**(3): p. 378-85.
- 127. Black, B.L. and E.N. Olson, *Transcriptional control of muscle development by myocyte enhancer factor-2 (MEF2) proteins*. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 1998. 14: p. 167-96.
- 128. Smith, S.B., et al., Paired-homeodomain transcription factor PAX4 acts as a transcriptional repressor in early pancreatic development. Mol Cell Biol, 1999. **19**(12): p. 8272-80.
- 129. Merchant, J.L., et al., ZBP-89, a Kruppel-like zinc finger protein, inhibits epidermal growth factor induction of the gastrin promoter. Mol Cell Biol, 1996. **16**(12): p. 6644-53.
- 130. QRISP database, <u>http://lymphomics.wall.gu.se</u>.
- 131. Petit, M.M., et al., *LPP, an actin cytoskeleton protein related to zyxin, harbors a nuclear export signal and transcriptional activation capacity.* Mol Biol Cell, 2000. **11**(1): p. 117-29.
- 132. Petit, M.M., S.M. Meulemans, and W.J. Van de Ven, *The focal adhesion and nuclear targeting capacity of the LIM-containing lipoma-preferred partner (LPP) protein.* J Biol Chem, 2003. **278**(4): p. 2157-68.

- 133. Guo, B., et al., *The LIM domain protein LPP is a coactivator for the ETS domain transcription factor PEA3*. Mol Cell Biol, 2006. **26**(12): p. 4529-38.
- 134. Trinklein, N.D., et al., *Identification and functional analysis of human transcriptional promoters*. Genome Res, 2003. **13**(2): p. 308-12.
- 135. Landry, J.R., D.L. Mager, and B.T. Wilhelm, *Complex controls: the role of alternative promoters in mammalian genomes.* Trends Genet, 2003. **19**(11): p. 640-8.
- 136. Suzuki, Y., et al., *DBTSS, DataBase of Transcriptional Start Sites: progress report 2004.* Nucleic Acids Res, 2004. **32**(Database issue): p. D78-81.
- 137. Maruyama, K. and S. Sugano, Oligo-capping: a simple method to replace the cap structure of eukaryotic mRNAs with oligoribonucleotides. Gene, 1994. **138**(1-2): p. 171-4.
- 138. Miano, J.M., et al., Smooth muscle myosin heavy chain exclusively marks the smooth muscle lineage during mouse embryogenesis. Circ Res, 1994. 75(5): p. 803-12.
- 139. Ernst, W.H., et al., *Transcriptional repression mediated by the serum response factor*. FEBS Lett, 1995. **357**(1): p. 45-9.
- 140. Schratt, G., et al., Serum response factor is crucial for actin cytoskeletal organization and focal adhesion assembly in embryonic stem cells. J Cell Biol, 2002. **156**(4): p. 737-50.
- 141. Philippar, U., et al., The SRF target gene Fhl2 antagonizes RhoA/MAL-dependent activation of SRF. Mol Cell, 2004. 16(6): p. 867-80.
- 142. Arsenian, S., et al., Serum response factor is essential for mesoderm formation during mouse embryogenesis. Embo J, 1998. 17(21): p. 6289-99.
- 143. Angstenberger, M., et al., Severe intestinal obstruction on induced smooth muscle-specific ablation of the transcription factor SRF in adult mice. Gastroenterology, 2007. **133**(6): p. 1948-59.
- 144. Hipskind, R.A., M. Baccarini, and A. Nordheim, *Transient activation of RAF-1, MEK, and* ERK2 coincides kinetically with ternary complex factor phosphorylation and immediate-early gene promoter activity in vivo. Mol Cell Biol, 1994. **14**(9): p. 6219-31.
- 145. Zhou, J. and B.P. Herring, *Mechanisms responsible for the promoter-specific effects of myocardin.* J Biol Chem, 2005. **280**(11): p. 10861-9.
- 146. Carmeliet, P., Angiogenesis in life, disease and medicine. Nature, 2005. 438(7070): p. 932-6.
- 147. Hurwitz, H., et al., Bevacizumab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin for metastatic colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med, 2004. **350**(23): p. 2335-42.
- 148. Rosenfeld, P.J., R.M. Rich, and G.A. Lalwani, Ranibizumab: Phase III clinical trial results. Ophthalmol Clin North Am, 2006. 19(3): p. 361-72.
- 149. He, L., et al., *The glomerular transcriptome and a predicted protein-protein interaction network*. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2008. **19**(2): p. 260-8.
- 150. Takemoto, M., et al., *A new method for large scale isolation of kidney glomeruli from mice*. Am J Pathol, 2002. **161**(3): p. 799-805.
- 151. Altschul, S.F., et al., Basic local alignment search tool. J Mol Biol, 1990. 215(3): p. 403-10.
- 152. Fong, G.H., et al., Role of the Flt-1 receptor tyrosine kinase in regulating the assembly of vascular endothelium. Nature, 1995. **376**(6535): p. 66-70.
- 153. Gory-Faure, S., et al., Role of vascular endothelial-cadherin in vascular morphogenesis. Development, 1999. **126**(10): p. 2093-102.
- 154. Carmeliet, P., et al., Targeted deficiency or cytosolic truncation of the VE-cadherin gene in mice impairs VEGF-mediated endothelial survival and angiogenesis. Cell, 1999. **98**(2): p. 147-57.
- 155. Ichikawa-Shindo, Y., et al., *The GPCR modulator protein RAMP2 is essential for angiogenesis and vascular integrity*. J Clin Invest, 2008. **118**(1): p. 29-39.
- 156. McLatchie, L.M., et al., *RAMPs regulate the transport and ligand specificity of the calcitonin-receptor-like receptor*. Nature, 1998. **393**(6683): p. 333-9.
- 157. Fritz-Six, K.L., et al., Adrenomedullin signaling is necessary for murine lymphatic vascular development. J Clin Invest, 2008. 118(1): p. 40-50.
- 158. Nechiporuk, T., L.D. Urness, and M.T. Keating, ETL, a novel seven-transmembrane receptor that is developmentally regulated in the heart. ETL is a member of the secretin family and belongs to the epidermal growth factor-seven-transmembrane subfamily. J Biol Chem, 2001. **276**(6): p. 4150-7.
- 159. Fredriksson, R., et al., Novel human G protein-coupled receptors with long N-terminals containing GPS domains and Ser/Thr-rich regions. FEBS Lett, 2002. 531(3): p. 407-14.
- 160. Saxena, R., et al., Genome-wide association analysis identifies loci for type 2 diabetes and triglyceride levels. Science, 2007. **316**(5829): p. 1331-6.

- 161. Genome-wide association study of 14,000 cases of seven common diseases and 3,000 shared controls. Nature, 2007. 447(7145): p. 661-78.
- 162. Sladek, R., et al., A genome-wide association study identifies novel risk loci for type 2 diabetes. Nature, 2007. 445(7130): p. 881-5.
- 163. Moffatt, M.F., et al., Genetic variants regulating ORMDL3 expression contribute to the risk of childhood asthma. Nature, 2007. 448(7152): p. 470-3.
- 164. Scott, L.J., et al., A genome-wide association study of type 2 diabetes in Finns detects multiple susceptibility variants. Science, 2007. **316**(5829): p. 1341-5.
- 165. Plenge, R.M., et al., TRAF1-C5 as a risk locus for rheumatoid arthritis--a genomewide study. N Engl J Med, 2007. **357**(12): p. 1199-209.
- 166. Maher, B., Personal genomes: The case of the missing heritability. Nature, 2008. 456(7218): p. 18-21.
- 167. Wang, K., M. Li, and M. Bucan, *Pathway-Based Approaches for Analysis of Genomewide Association Studies*. Am J Hum Genet, 2007. 81(6).
- 168. Torkamani, A., E.J. Topol, and N.J. Schork, *Pathway analysis of seven common diseases assessed by genome-wide association*. Genomics, 2008. **92**(5): p. 265-72.
- 169. Hansson, L., et al., Randomised trial of effects of calcium antagonists compared with diuretics and betablockers on cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in hypertension: the Nordic Diltiazem (NORDIL) study. Lancet, 2000. **356**(9227): p. 359-65.
- 170. Kathiresan, S., et al., *Polymorphisms associated with cholesterol and risk of cardiovascular events*. N Engl J Med, 2008. **358**(12): p. 1240-9.
- 171. Cowley, A.W., Jr., The genetic dissection of essential hypertension. Nat Rev Genet, 2006. 7(11): p. 829-40.
- 172. Charchar, F., L. Zimmerli, and M. Tomaszewski, *The pressure of finding human hypertension genes: new tools, old dilemmas.* J Hum Hypertens, 2008. **22**(12): p. 821-8.
- 173. Ehret, G.B., et al., Replication of the Wellcome Trust genome-wide association study of essential hypertension: the Family Blood Pressure Program. Eur J Hum Genet, 2008. 16(12): p. 1507-11.
- 174. Wang, Y., et al., From the Cover: Whole-genome association study identifies STK39 as a hypertension susceptibility gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2009. **106**(1): p. 226-31.
- 175. Crighton, D., et al., *DRAM*, a p53-induced modulator of autophagy, is critical for apoptosis. Cell, 2006. **126**(1): p. 121-34.
- 176. Intengan, H.D. and E.L. Schiffrin, Vascular remodeling in hypertension: roles of apoptosis, inflammation, and fibrosis. Hypertension, 2001. **38**(3 Pt 2): p. 581-7.
- 177. Guyton, A.C., Blood pressure control--special role of the kidneys and body fluids. Science, 1991. **252**(5014): p. 1813-6.
- 178. Yang, W.J., et al., Dicer is required for embryonic angiogenesis during mouse development. J Biol Chem, 2005. 280(10): p. 9330-5.
- 179. Kuehbacher, A., et al., Role of Dicer and Drosha for endothelial microRNA expression and angiogenesis. Circ Res, 2007. 101(1): p. 59-68.
- 180. Suarez, Y., et al., Dicer dependent microRNAs regulate gene expression and functions in human endothelial cells. Circ Res, 2007. 100(8): p. 1164-73.
- 181. Harris, T.A., et al., *MicroRNA-126 regulates endothelial expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule* 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2008. **105**(5): p. 1516-21.
- 182. Wang, S., et al., The endothelial-specific microRNA miR-126 governs vascular integrity and angiogenesis. Dev Cell, 2008. 15(2): p. 261-71.
- 183. Fish, J.E., et al., *miR-126 regulates angiogenic signaling and vascular integrity*. Dev Cell, 2008. **15**(2): p. 272-84.
- 184. Kuhnert, F., et al., Attribution of vascular phenotypes of the murine Egfl7 locus to the microRNA miR-126. Development, 2008. 135(24): p. 3989-93.
- 185. Poliseno, L., et al., *MicroRNAs modulate the angiogenic properties of HUVECs.* Blood, 2006. **108**(9): p. 3068-71.
- 186. Ji, R., et al., MicroRNA expression signature and antisense-mediated depletion reveal an essential role of MicroRNA in vascular neointimal lesion formation. Circ Res, 2007. **100**(11): p. 1579-88.
- 187. Harvey, S.J., et al., *Podocyte-specific deletion of dicer alters cytoskeletal dynamics and causes glomerular disease*. J Am Soc Nephrol, 2008. **19**(11): p. 2150-8.
- 188. Folpe, A.L., et al., *Expression of Fli-1, a nuclear transcription factor, distinguishes vascular neoplasms from potential mimics.* Am J Surg Pathol, 2001. **25**(8): p. 1061-6.

- 189. Liu, F., et al., *Fli1 acts at the top of the transcriptional network driving blood and endothelial development.* Curr Biol, 2008. **18**(16): p. 1234-40.
- 190. Lewis, B.P., et al., Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. Cell, 2003. 115(7): p. 787-98.
- 191. Brown, L.A., et al., Insights into early vasculogenesis revealed by expression of the ETS-domain transcription factor Fli-1 in wild-type and mutant zebrafish embryos. Mech Dev, 2000. 90(2): p. 237-52.
- 192. Hart, A., et al., Fli-1 is required for murine vascular and megakaryocytic development and is hemizygously deleted in patients with thrombocytopenia. Immunity, 2000. 13(2): p. 167-77.
- 193. Spyropoulos, D.D., et al., Hemorrhage, impaired hematopoiesis, and lethality in mouse embryos carrying a targeted disruption of the Fli1 transcription factor. Mol Cell Biol, 2000. **20**(15): p. 5643-52.
- 194. Landry, J.R., et al., *Fli1*, *Elf1*, and *Ets1* regulate the proximal promoter of the LMO2 gene in endothelial cells. Blood, 2005. **106**(8): p. 2680-7.
- 195. Pimanda, J.E., et al., *Gata2, Fli1, and Scl form a recursively wired gene-regulatory circuit during early hematopoietic development.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. **104**(45): p. 17692-7.
- 196. Liu, F. and R. Patient, Genome-wide analysis of the zebrafish ETS family identifies three genes required for hemangioblast differentiation or angiogenesis. Circ Res, 2008. 103(10): p. 1147-54.
- 197. Pimanda, J.E., et al., Endoglin expression in the endothelium is regulated by Fli-1, Erg, and Elf-1 acting on the promoter and a -8-kb enhancer. Blood, 2006. **107**(12): p. 4737-45.
- 198. Miller, D.W., et al., *Elevated expression of endoglin, a component of the TGF-beta-receptor complex, correlates with proliferation of tumor endothelial cells.* Int J Cancer, 1999. **81**(4): p. 568-72.
- 199. Cheifetz, S., et al., Endoglin is a component of the transforming growth factor-beta receptor system in human endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 1992. 267(27): p. 19027-30.
- 200. Gale, N.W., et al., *Ephrin-B2 selectively marks arterial vessels and neovascularization sites in the adult, with expression in both endothelial and smooth-muscle cells.* Dev Biol, 2001. **230**(2): p. 151-60.
- 201. Greenberg, J.I., et al., A role for VEGF as a negative regulator of pericyte function and vessel maturation. Nature, 2008. 456(7223): p. 809-13.
- 202. Li, X., et al., The transcription factor ZBP-89 controls generation of the hematopoietic lineage in zebrafish and mouse embryonic stem cells. Development, 2006. **133**(18): p. 3641-50.
- 203. Fukuzawa, T. and S. Hirose, Multiple processing of Ig-Hepta/GPR116, a G protein-coupled receptor with immunoglobulin (Ig)-like repeats, and generation of EGF2-like fragment. J Biochem, 2006. 140(3): p. 445-52.
- 204. Ikeda, Y., et al., Vasorin, a transforming growth factor beta-binding protein expressed in vascular smooth muscle cells, modulates the arterial response to injury in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2004. 101(29): p. 10732-7.
- 205. Troyanovsky, B., et al., Angiomotin: an angiostatin binding protein that regulates endothelial cell migration and tube formation. J Cell Biol, 2001. 152(6): p. 1247-54.